RepLoRA: Reparameterizing Low-Rank Adaptation via the Perspective of Mixture of Experts

Tuan Truong^{*1} Chau Nguyen^{*12} Huy Nguyen^{*3} Minh Le¹ Trung Le⁴ Nhat Ho³

Abstract

Low-rank Adaptation (LoRA) has emerged as a powerful method for fine-tuning large-scale foundation models. Despite its popularity, the theoretical understanding of LoRA has remained limited. This paper presents a theoretical analysis of LoRA by examining its connection to the Mixture of Experts models. Under this framework, we show that simple reparameterizations of the LoRA matrices can notably accelerate the low-rank matrix estimation process. In particular, we prove that reparameterization can reduce the data needed to achieve a desired estimation error from an exponential to a polynomial scale. Motivated by this insight, we propose *Reparameterized Low*-Rank Adaptation (RepLoRA), which incorporates lightweight MLPs to reparameterize the LoRA matrices. Extensive experiments across multiple domains demonstrate that RepLoRA consistently outperforms vanilla LoRA. Notably, with limited data, RepLoRA surpasses LoRA by a margin of up to 40.0% and achieves LoRA's performance with only 30.0% of the training data, highlighting both the theoretical and empirical robustness of our PEFT method.

1. Introduction

With the rapid growth in data availability and computational resources, large-scale models trained on extensive datasets have demonstrated remarkable generalization capabilities, enabling successful applications across language, vision, and multi-modal tasks (Dosovitskiy, 2021; Radford et al., 2021; Touvron et al., 2023). However, fully fine-tuning such



Figure 1. Overview of our proposed method RepLoRA, which reparameterizes the low-rank matrices as the output of a lightweight MLP, whose inputs are two diagonal matrices.

models for specific downstream tasks can be prohibitively expensive. To address this challenge, several parameterefficient fine-tuning (PEFT) methods (Houlsby et al., 2019; Lester et al., 2021; Jia et al., 2022) have emerged, facilitating effective adaptation of large pre-trained models by adjusting a minimal set of parameters while keeping most of the backbone frozen. Among these methods, *Low-Rank Adaptation* (LoRA) (Hu et al., 2022) stands out for its simplicity and effectiveness and has been successfully applied across diverse domains (Li et al., 2022; Qin et al., 2023; Taori et al., 2023; Liu et al., 2024a). Despite its successes, theoretical understanding of LoRA has remained limited, hindering our ability to optimize its performance further.

Building on the recent finding (Le et al., 2024) about the connection between attention mechanism (Vaswani, 2017) and the mixture of experts (MoE) (Jacobs et al., 1991; Jordan & Jacobs, 1994) models, we present a rigorous theoretical study demonstrating how LoRA can be interpreted within this new framework. Leveraging this perspective, we show that a straightforward reparameterization technique (Li & Liang, 2021; Le et al., 2025), which represents low-rank matrices as the output of an MLP, can theoretically enhance the performance of LoRA. Specifically, our analysis reveals that this reparameterization can reduce the data needed to achieve a desired estimation error from an exponential

^{*}Equal contribution ¹Qualcomm AI Research, Qualcomm Vietnam Company Limited ²Work was completed while an employee at Qualcomm ³The University of Texas at Austin, USA ⁴Monash University, Australia. Correspondence to: Tuan Truong <tuantruo@qti.qualcomm.com>.

Proceedings of the 42^{nd} International Conference on Machine Learning, Vancouver, Canada. PMLR 267, 2025. Copyright 2025 by the author(s).



Figure 2. Sample Efficiency on FGVC Datasets. RepLoRA not only outperforms LoRA consistently but also achieves LoRA performance on a full dataset with only f = 30% training fraction.

scale to a polynomial scale, thereby substantially improving sample efficiency. Based on these insights, we introduce *Reparameterized Low-Rank Adaptation* (RepLoRA) - a novel PEFT method reparameterizes low-rank matrices through a lightweight MLP.

We conducted extensive experiments across multiple domains, including image, video, language, and multi-modal tasks. Our results indicate that RepLoRA consistently demonstrates better performance than vanilla LoRA. When only a tiny fraction of the training data is subsampled, RepLoRA improves up to 40% over LoRA. This highlights the robustness and effectiveness of our method, both theoretically and empirically. Moreover, the MLP used for reparameterization can be discarded after training, ensuring that our approach remains as efficient as the standard counterparts at inference time.

Contributions. In summary, our contributions are: (i) We provide a rigorous theoretical analysis of LoRA from the perspective of a mixture of experts. (ii) Our results show that reparameterization can substantially improve sample efficiency, transitioning from an exponential rate to a polynomial rate. (iii) Building on these theoretical insights, we introduce RepLoRA, a novel PEFT approach that integrates reparameterization into LoRA. (iv) Extensive experiments across diverse domains demonstrate that RepLoRA consistently outperforms vanilla LoRA by a significant margin, thereby underscoring its effectiveness and robustness from theoretical and empirical perspectives.

Organization. The paper is organized as follows: Section 3 provides the background on LoRA and MoE. Section 4 establishes the connection between LoRA and MoE. Section 5 presents our theoretical analysis, including the statistical benefits of reparameterizing LoRA. Building on these in-

sights, Section 6 presents our method, RepLoRA. To demonstrate the effectiveness of RepLoRA, Section 7 presents the experimental results. Finally, Section 8 concludes the paper.

Notation. For any $n \in \mathbb{N}$, let $[n] := \{1, 2, ..., n\}$. For any set S, |S| denotes its cardinality. Given a vector u := $(u_1, u_2, ..., u_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $\alpha := (\alpha_1, \alpha_2, ..., \alpha_d) \in \mathbb{N}^d$, we define $u^{\alpha} = u_1^{\alpha_1} u_2^{\alpha_2} \dots u_d^{\alpha_d}$, $|u| := u_1 + u_2 + \dots + u_d$ and $\alpha! := \alpha_1! \alpha_2! \dots \alpha_d!$, while ||u|| stands for its Euclidean norm. For positive sequences $(a_n)_{n\geq 1}$ and $(b_n)_{n\geq 1}$, we write $a_n = \mathcal{O}(b_n)$ or $a_n \leq b_n$ if there exists a constant C > 0 such that $a_n \leq Cb_n$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$. The notation $a_n = \mathcal{O}_P(b_n)$ indicates a_n/b_n is stochastically bounded.

2. Related Works

Parameter-Efficient Fine-tuning (PEFT). With the recent rise of large models, PEFT methods are growing in popularity for their ability to fine-tune large-scale models by training a relatively small number of parameters for adapting to specific downstream tasks. Existing PEFT methods can be divided into three categories. The first category is referred to as adapter-based methods, which introduce additional trainable parameters to the frozen backbone. For example, Series Adapter (Houlsby et al., 2019) proposes adding linear modules in sequence to the existing layer, or Parallel Adapter (He et al., 2022) proposes integrating these modules in parallel. The second category of PEFT methods is Prompt-based methods that add extra trainable soft tokens, referred to as prompts, to the input (Lester et al., 2021; Razdaibiedina et al., 2023; Wang et al., 2023). A weakness of these methods is that they increase inference latency compared to the original model.

Low-Rank Adaptation (Hu et al., 2022). LoRA and its variants are among the third category of the PEFT method, which is well-known for its simplicity and for not adding extra inference burden. To fine-tune the linear layers of a large model, LoRA applies low-rank matrices to approximate the weight changes and then merges them with the pre-trained weights for inference. A recent variant of LoRA is DoRA (Liu et al., 2024b), which proposes to decompose the weight change into a learnable magnitude and directional component. Another example is AdaLoRA (Zhang et al., 2023), which parameterizes the incremental updates in the form of singular value decomposition and prunes less significant singular values for more efficient updates. Orthogonal Fine-tuning (OFT) (Qiu et al., 2023) exploits the orthogonal factorization to fine-tune diffusion models. Recently, VeRA (Kopiczko et al., 2024) significantly reduces the number of trainable parameters compared to LoRA by using learnable scaling vectors to adjust a shared pair of frozen random matrices across layers. Notably, our method, which will be proposed in the following few sections, also

falls within this category, and we validate its efficacy alongside LoRA and its variants through theoretical analysis and comprehensive experimentation.

Mixture of Experts. Expanding upon the foundational principles of mixture models (Jacobs et al., 1991; Jordan & Jacobs, 1994), earlier research (Eigen et al., 2014; Shazeer et al., 2017) established the Mixture of Experts (MoE) layer as a crucial mechanism for effectively scaling model capacity. Over time, MoE models have gained significant recognition due to their versatility across multiple domains, including large language models (Du et al., 2022; Zhou et al., 2023), computer vision (Riquelme et al., 2021; Puigcerver et al., 2024), multimodal learning (Han et al., 2024), and multi-task learning (Ma et al., 2018). Recent studies have focused on analyzing the convergence rates of expert estimation in MoE models, exploring different assumptions and configurations related to gating mechanisms and expert functions. For instance, in the context of softmax gating, Nguyen et al. (2023; 2024a;b) revealed that the expert estimation rates are shaped by the solvability of polynomial systems arising from interactions between gating and expert parameters. More recently, Nguyen et al. (2024d;c; 2025) employed least squares estimation to establish an identifiability condition for expert functions, particularly in feedforward networks with nonlinear activation functions. These findings indicate that under these conditions, estimation rates improve significantly compared to models relying on polynomial experts.

3. Preliminaries

This section briefly reviews the background for multi-head self-attention in transformers, low-rank adaptation, and a mixture of expert models.

Multi-head Self-attention. We begin by revisiting the architecture of the multi-head self-attention (MSA) layer in Transformer (Vaswani, 2017; Dosovitskiy, 2021). Let $X = [x_1, \ldots, x_N]^\top \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d}$ denote an input sequence of embeddings, where N is the sequence length and d denotes the embedding dimension. The MSA layer processes this sequence as follows:

$$MSA(\boldsymbol{X}_Q, \boldsymbol{X}_K, \boldsymbol{X}_V) = Concat(\boldsymbol{h}_1, ..., \boldsymbol{h}_m) \boldsymbol{W}^O, \quad (1)$$

where each attention head is defined by $h_i = \operatorname{Attention}(\boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{W}_i^Q, \boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{W}_i^K, \boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{W}_i^V)$ for $i \in [m]$. Here, $\boldsymbol{X}_Q = (\boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{W}_1^Q, \dots, \boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{W}_m^Q)$, $\mathbb{X}_K = (\boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{W}_1^K, \dots, \boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{W}_m^K)$, and $\mathbb{X}_V = (\boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{W}_1^V, \dots, \boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{W}_m^V)$ are the query, key, and value matrices, respectively. Furthermore, m is the number of heads, and $\boldsymbol{W}^O \in \mathbb{R}^{md_v \times d}$ is the output projection matrix. Each attention head \boldsymbol{h}_i is parameterized by $\boldsymbol{W}_i^Q \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d_k}, \boldsymbol{W}_i^K \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d_k}$, and $\boldsymbol{W}_i^V \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d_v}$, with

$$d_k = d_v = \frac{d}{m}.$$

Low-Rank Adaptation. LoRA (Hu et al., 2022) has emerged as an efficient method for adapting large pretrained transformer models to downstream tasks. Building upon the hypothesis that the updates during fine-tuning exhibit a low "intrinsic rank", LoRA proposes to fine-tune the transformer architectures' linear layers by incrementally updating the pre-trained weights with the product of two low-rank matrices. For a given pre-trained weight matrix $W_0 \in \mathbb{R}^{m \times n}$, LoRA represents its update as $\Delta W = BA$, where $B \in \mathbb{R}^{m \times r}$, and $A \in \mathbb{R}^{r \times n}$ with $r \ll \min\{m, n\}$. Consequently, the output of the fine-tuned model is:

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{y}} = \boldsymbol{W}' \boldsymbol{x} = \boldsymbol{W}_0 \boldsymbol{x} + \boldsymbol{B} \boldsymbol{A} \boldsymbol{x}. \tag{2}$$

During training, W_0 remains fixed, while A and B are updated. Typically, LoRA adjusts the linear layers that generate transformer models' queries and values (or keys, queries, and values). In line with prior work (Hu et al., 2022; Liu et al., 2024b; Xin et al., 2024), here we fine-tune the query and value projection matrices, leading to the following output expression:

$$f_{\text{LoRA}}(\boldsymbol{X}; \boldsymbol{A}, \boldsymbol{B}) = \text{Concat}(\boldsymbol{h}_1, \cdots, \boldsymbol{h}_m) \boldsymbol{W}^O,$$
 (3)

where for each $i \in [m]$, \tilde{h}_i = Attention($XW_i^Q + XB_{Q,i}A_{Q,i}, XW_i^K, XW_i^V + XB_{V,i}A_{V,i}$). Here, we denote $A = [A_Q, A_V]$, and $B = [B_Q, B_V]$, where $A_Q = (A_{Q,1}, \ldots, A_{Q,m})$, and $A_V = (A_{V,1}, \ldots, A_{V,m})$. Likewise, $B_Q = (B_{Q,1}, \ldots, B_{Q,m})$, and $B_V = (B_{V,1}, \ldots, B_{V,m})$. For each head $i \in [m]$, the dimensions of these matrices are $A_{Q,i} \in \mathbb{R}^{r \times d_k}$, $B_{Q,i} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times r}$, $A_{V,i} \in \mathbb{R}^{r \times d_v}$, and $B_{V,i} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times r}$.

Mixture of Experts. A mixture of experts (MoE) (Jacobs et al., 1991; Jordan & Jacobs, 1994) model consists of N expert networks, $f_i : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d_v}$ for $i \in [N]$, and a gating function $G : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^N$ that allocates contributions of each expert based on the input x to the model. The output of the MoE model is given by:

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{y}} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} G(\boldsymbol{x})_i \cdot f_i(\boldsymbol{x})$$

where $G(\mathbf{x}) = \operatorname{softmax}(s_1(\mathbf{x}), \dots, s_N(\mathbf{x}))$, and $s_i : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ is a score function. In the subsequent sections, we discuss how MoE relates to LoRA and provide a theoretical analysis of the proposed method.

4. LoRA from the perspective of MoE

Prior work (Le et al., 2024; 2025) has shown that each attention head in the MSA layer can be viewed as a specialized architecture of multiple MoE models. Specifically, from Eq. (1), consider the output of the *l*-th head h_l =

 $[\boldsymbol{h}_{l,1},\ldots,\boldsymbol{h}_{l,N}]^{\top} \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d_v}$. Let $\mathbb{X} = [\boldsymbol{x}_1^{\top},\ldots,\boldsymbol{x}_N^{\top}]^{\top} \in \mathbb{R}^{Nd}$ denote the concatenated input embeddings. We then define N experts $f_j : \mathbb{R}^{Nd} \to \mathbb{R}^{d_v}$ encoded within the MSA layer as follows:

$$f_j(\mathbb{X}) = \boldsymbol{W}_l^{V^{\top}} \boldsymbol{E}_j \mathbb{X} = \boldsymbol{W}_l^{V^{\top}} \boldsymbol{x}_j, \qquad (4)$$

for $j \in [N]$, where the matrix $E_j \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times Nd}$ is such that $E_j \mathbb{X} = x_j$. Next, we introduce $N \times N$ score functions $s_{i,j} : \mathbb{R}^{Nd} \to \mathbb{R}$ associated with these experts:

$$s_{i,j}(\mathbb{X}) = \frac{\mathbb{X}^{\top} \boldsymbol{E}_{i}^{\top} \boldsymbol{W}_{l}^{Q} {\boldsymbol{W}_{l}^{K}}^{\top} \boldsymbol{E}_{j} \mathbb{X}}{\sqrt{d_{v}}} = \frac{\boldsymbol{x}_{i}^{\top} \boldsymbol{W}_{l}^{Q} {\boldsymbol{W}_{l}^{K}}^{\top} \boldsymbol{x}_{j}}{\sqrt{d_{v}}},$$
(5)

for $i \in [N]$ and $j \in [N]$. Consequently, each output vector $h_{l,i}$ can be formulated as the result of an MoE model, utilizing the experts and score functions defined above:

$$\boldsymbol{h}_{l,i} = \sum_{j=1}^{N} \frac{\exp(s_{i,j}(\mathbb{X}))}{\sum_{k=1}^{N} \exp(s_{i,k}(\mathbb{X})))} \cdot f_j(\mathbb{X}).$$
(6)

Within a pre-trained MSA layer, all parameters of these experts and score functions W_l^Q , W_l^K , and W_l^V remain fixed. When LoRA is applied, it refines these experts and score functions with low-rank updates:

$$\tilde{f}_j(\mathbb{X}) = (\boldsymbol{W}_l^V + \boldsymbol{B}_{V,l} \boldsymbol{A}_{V,l})^\top \boldsymbol{E}_j \mathbb{X},$$
(7)

$$\tilde{s}_{i,j}(\mathbb{X}) = \frac{\mathbb{X}^\top \boldsymbol{E}_i^\top (\boldsymbol{W}_l^Q + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q,l} \boldsymbol{A}_{Q,l}) \boldsymbol{W}_l^{K^\top} \boldsymbol{E}_j \mathbb{X}}{\sqrt{d_v}}, \quad (8)$$

for $i \in [N]$ and $j \in [N]$. From these definitions and Eq. (3), the modified output of the *l*-th head $\tilde{h}_l = [\tilde{h}_{l,1}, \ldots, \tilde{h}_{l,N}]^{\top} \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d_v}$ can be expressed as:

$$\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{l,i} = \sum_{j=1}^{N} \frac{\exp(\tilde{s}_{i,j}(\mathbb{X}))}{\sum_{k=1}^{N} \exp(\tilde{s}_{i,k}(\mathbb{X})))} \cdot \tilde{f}_{j}(\mathbb{X}).$$
(9)

From this perspective, LoRA effectively fine-tunes the pretrained MoE models contained within each MSA head by incorporating low-rank modifications to both the expert and the score functions. Next section will leverage this MoE viewpoint to analyze the theoretical properties of LoRA.

5. Theoretical Analysis of LoRA: With and Without Reparameterization

This section presents the theoretical benefits of applying the reparameterization technique in LoRA via its connection to MoE as formulated in Section 4. For simplicity, we will take into account only the first row of the first attention head $\tilde{h}_{1,1}$ specified in Eq. (9). Under this simplified setting, we will investigate the convergence behavior of low-rank matrices within the following MoE-based regression framework:

Problem setup. Let $(\mathbb{X}_1, Y_1), (\mathbb{X}_2, Y_2), \dots, (\mathbb{X}_n, Y_n) \in \mathbb{R}^{\bar{d}} \times \mathbb{R}^{\bar{d}}$ be i.i.d. samples of size *n* generated from the following regression model:

$$\mathbf{Y}_i = f_{G_*}(\mathbb{X}_i) + \varepsilon_i, \quad i = 1, 2, \dots, n.$$
 (10)

Above, we assume that $\mathbb{X}_1, \mathbb{X}_2, \ldots, \mathbb{X}_n$ are i.i.d. samples from some probability distribution μ with bounded support. Meanwhile, $\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2, \ldots, \varepsilon_n$ are independent Gaussian noise variables such that $\mathbb{E}[\varepsilon_i | \mathbb{X}_i] = 0$ and $\operatorname{Var}(\varepsilon_i | \mathbb{X}_i) = \nu^2 I_{\overline{d}}$ for all $i \in [n]$. Next, the regression function $f_{G_*}(\cdot)$ takes the form of an MoE model with L unknown experts, that is,

$$f_{G_*}(\mathbb{X}) := \sum_{j=1}^{L} \frac{\exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q,j}^* \boldsymbol{A}_{Q,j}^*) \boldsymbol{M}_K^0 \mathbb{X} + c_j^*)}{D_f(\mathbb{X})} \cdot (\boldsymbol{M}_V^0 + \boldsymbol{B}_{V,j}^* \boldsymbol{A}_{V,j}^*) \mathbb{X},$$
(11)

where we denote

$$D_f(\mathbb{X}) := \sum_{k=1}^{L} \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q,k}^* \boldsymbol{A}_{Q,k}^*) \boldsymbol{M}_K^0 \mathbb{X} + c_k^*),$$

while $G_* := \sum_{j'=1}^{L} \exp(c_{j'}^*) \delta_{(B_{Q,j'}^*, A_{Q,j'}^*, B_{V,j'}^*, A_{V,j'}^*)}$ represents for a *mixing measure*, that is, a combination of Dirac measures δ , associated with unknown parameters $(c_{j'}^*, B_{Q,j'}^*, A_{Q,j'}^*, B_{V,j'}^*, A_{V,j'}^*)_{j'=1}^L$ in the compact parameter space $\Theta \subset \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^{\bar{d} \times r} \times \mathbb{R}^{r \times \bar{d}} \times \mathbb{R}^{\bar{d} \times r} \times \mathbb{R}^{r \times \bar{d}}$. In addition, we assume that the matrices $M_Q^0 \in \mathbb{R}^{\bar{d} \times \bar{d}}$, $M_K^0 \times \mathbb{R}^{\bar{d} \times \bar{d}}$, and $M_V^0 \in \mathbb{R}^{\bar{d} \times \bar{d}}$ are given to align with the formulation in Eq. (9).

With versus Without Reparametrization. Subsequently. we establish the convergence rates of estimating the unknown low-rank matrices $\{ m{B}^*_{Q,j'}, m{A}^*_{Q,j'}, m{B}^*_{V,j'}, m{A}^*_{V,j'} \}_{j'=1}^L$ under two scenarios, namely without shared structures among these low-rank matrices (equivalently, without reparametrization) in Section 5.1 and with shared structures among these low-rank matrices (equivalently, with reparametrization) in Section 5.2. Our ultimate goal is to demonstrate that sample efficiency of estimating these low-rank matrices under the shared structures setting is much better than that under the non-shared structures setting with a given error $\epsilon > 0$. The theory sheds light on our design of Reparameterized LoRA (RepLoRA) in Section 6.

5.1. Without Reparametrization: Suboptimal Sample Complexity

We begin our convergence analysis for low-rank matrices with the scenario where the LoRA reparametrization is absent. It is worth noting that we can estimate those unknown matrices via estimating the ground-truth mixing measure G_* , For that sake, we utilize the least square method (van de Geer, 2000) to obtain the following estimator:

$$\widehat{G}_n \in \arg\min_{G \in \mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta)} \sum_{i=1}^n \left(Y_i - f_G(\mathbb{X}_i) \right)^2, \quad (12)$$

where we denote by $\mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta) := \{G = \sum_{j'=1}^{\ell} \exp(c_{j'}) \delta_{(B_{Q,j'}, A_{Q,j'}, B_{V,j'}, A_{V,j'})} : 1 \leq \ell \leq L', (c_{j'}, B_{Q,j'}, A_{Q,j'}, B_{V,j'}, A_{V,j'}) \in \Theta \}$ the set of all mixing measures with at most L' atoms. As the number of ground-truth experts L is typically unknown in practice, we assume that the number of fitted experts L' is large enough such that L' > L. Then, to determine the convergence rates of the estimator \widehat{G}_n , we use a loss function built upon the concept of Voronoi cells (Manole & Ho, 2022).

Voronoi loss. Given a mixing measure G with L' > L atoms, its Voronoi cell set $\{\mathcal{V}_j \equiv \mathcal{V}_j(G) : j \in [L]\}$ is generated by the atoms of G_* as follows:

$$\mathcal{V}_j := \{i \in [L'] : \|\boldsymbol{Z}_i - \boldsymbol{Z}_j^*\| \le \|\boldsymbol{Z}_i - \boldsymbol{Z}_\ell^*\|, \forall \ell \neq j\}$$

where $H := (B_Q, A_Q, B_V, A_V)$. Then, the Voronoi loss function used for this section is defined as

$$\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G,G_*) := \sum_{j'=1}^{L} \Big| \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_i) - \exp(c_{j'}) \Big|$$

+
$$\sum_{j'=1}^{L} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_i) (\|\Delta B_{Q,ij'}\|^r + \|\Delta A_{Q,ij'}\|^r + \|\Delta B_{V,ij'}\|^r),$$

for $r \in \mathbb{N}$, where $\Delta H_{ij'} := H_i - H_{j'}^*$ for any i, j'. Now, we are ready to study the sample efficiency of LoRA without reparametrization in Theorem 5.1 whose proof is deferred to Appendix A.1.

Theorem 5.1. *The following bound holds for any* $r \in \mathbb{N}$ *:*

$$\sup_{G \in \mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta) \setminus \mathcal{G}_{L-1}(\Theta)} \mathbb{E}_{f_G}[\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(\widehat{G}_n, G)] \gtrsim \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}},$$

where \mathbb{E}_{f_G} denotes the expectation taken with respect to the product measure f_G^n .

Let us denote $\hat{G}_n = \sum_{i=1}^{L_n} \exp(\hat{c}_i^n) \delta_{(\hat{B}_{Q,i}^n, \hat{A}_{Q,i}^n, \hat{B}_{V,i}^n, \hat{A}_{V,i}^n)}$. Then, it follows from the result of Theorem 5.1 and the formulation of the loss $\mathcal{D}_{1,r}$ that the convergence rates of the low-rank matrix estimators $\hat{B}_{Q,i}^n, \hat{A}_{Q,i}^n, \hat{B}_{V,i}^n, \hat{A}_{V,i}^n$ are slower than any polynomial rates $\mathcal{O}_P(n^{-1/2r})$ for $r \in \mathbb{N}$. Thus, these rates could become as slow as $\mathcal{O}_P(1/\log^{\tau}(n))$ for some constant $\tau > 0$ (due to the inequality $\log(n) < n$). As a consequence, we need an exponential number of data $\mathcal{O}(\exp(\epsilon^{-1/\tau}))$ to obtain the approximations of the low-rank matrices with an error ϵ . This observation reflects the suboptimality of the sample complexity of the LoRA without applying the reparametrization technique.

5.2. With Reparametrization: Optimal Sample Complexity

In this section, we consider the scenario where the lowrank matrices share their structures with each other. In particular, we consider the case where the low-rank matrices are reparameterized as:

$$oldsymbol{A}_Q = oldsymbol{A}_V = arphi_1(oldsymbol{A}) \qquad oldsymbol{B}_Q = oldsymbol{B}_V = arphi_2(oldsymbol{B}),$$

where $\varphi_1 : \mathbb{R}^{m \times m} \to \mathbb{R}^{r \times \overline{d}}, \varphi_2 : \mathbb{R}^{m \times m} \to \mathbb{R}^{r \times \overline{d}}$ are some functions, $A \in \mathbb{R}^{m \times m}, B \in \mathbb{R}^{m' \times m'}$ are learnable matrices with given dimensions $m, m' \ge 1$. We specifically note that, for the simplicity of the theoretical development, this formulation is simplified compared to what was used in practice because we set the low-rank matrices of queries to be equal to that of values. As we will show in this section, even with this simplified formulation, reparameterization gives superior sample complexity compared to vanilla LoRA without reparameterization.

After training, the reparameterization can be discarded, and only the low-rank matrices A_Q, A_V, B_Q, B_V need to be stored. We observe that the reparameterization strategy implicitly encodes a shared structure between the query and value low-rank matrices. The primary difference compared to the original LoRA is that instead of learning the low-rank matrices separately, we reparameterize those matrices as the output of the two shared structures φ_1, φ_2 . To study the theoretical advantages of the reparametrization technique, we focus on the following two settings of the functions φ_1 and φ_2 :

(i) Simple linear reparametrization: $\varphi_1(\mathbf{A}) = \mathbf{W}_1 \mathbf{A}$ and $\varphi_2(\mathbf{B}) = \mathbf{W}_2 \mathbf{B}$.

(ii) Non-linear reparametrization: $\varphi_1(\mathbf{A}) = \sigma_1(\mathbf{W}_1\mathbf{A})$ and $\varphi_2(\mathbf{B}) = \sigma_2(\mathbf{W}_2\mathbf{B})$, where σ_1 and σ_2 are two non-linear activation functions applied element-wise to the matrices $\mathbf{W}_1\mathbf{A}$ and $\mathbf{W}_2\mathbf{B}$.

It should be noted that the above reparametrization settings can totally be generalized to the scenarios where the matrices A_Q and A_V share only the learnable matrix A. In particular, we can reformulate those matrices as $A_Q = W_{Q,1}A$ and $A_V = W_{V,1}A$ for the simple linear reparametrization and as $A_Q = \sigma_1(W_{Q,1}A)$ and $A_V = \sigma_1(W_{V,1}A)$ for the non-linear reparametrization. In order to tailor to these settings, it is necessary to include several terms involving parameters $W_{Q,1}$ and $W_{V,1}$ rather than merely parameters W_1 as in the above settings. However, we realize that these terms not only provide no additional information on our convergence analysis but also make it unnecessarily complicated. Therefore, we assume without loss of generalization that $A_Q = A_V = W_1A$ or $A_Q = A_V = \sigma_1(W_1A)$ to simplify the analysis, making it more accessible.

5.2.1. SIMPLE LINEAR REPARAMETERIZATION

We first take into account the simple linear reparametrization where $A_Q = A_V = W_1 A$ and $B_Q = B_V = W_2 B$. Under this setting, the ground-truth regression function in Eq. (11), which we denote now as $f_{\bar{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})$ to avoid confusion, takes the following form:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{L} \frac{\exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{W}_{2,j}^{*} \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*} \boldsymbol{W}_{1,j}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \boldsymbol{M}_{K}^{0} \mathbb{X} + c_{j}^{*})}{\bar{D}_{f}(\mathbb{X})} \cdot (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \boldsymbol{W}_{2,j}^{*} \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*} \boldsymbol{W}_{1,j}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}, \quad (13)$$

where we denote $\bar{D}_f(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{k=1}^L \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (M_Q^0 + W_{2,k}^* B_k^* W_{1,k}^* A_k^*) M_K^0 \mathbb{X} + c_k^*)$, while the mixing measure is of the form $\bar{G}_* := \sum_{j'=1}^L \exp(c_{j'}^*) \delta_{W_{2,j'}^* B_{j'}^* W_{1,j'}^* A_{j'}^*}$. Similar to Section 5.1, we estimate the unknown low-rank matrices via estimating the ground-truth mixing measure \bar{G}_* using the least square method:

$$\bar{G}_n \in \arg\min_{\bar{G} \in \bar{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)} \sum_{i=1}^n \left(Y_i - f_{\bar{G}}(\mathbb{X}_i) \right)^2, \quad (14)$$

where $\bar{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta) := \{G = \sum_{i=1}^{\ell} \exp(c_i) \delta_{\mathbf{W}_{2,i}\mathbf{B}_i\mathbf{W}_{1,i}\mathbf{A}_i} : 1 \leq \ell \leq L', (c_i, \mathbf{W}_{2,i}, \mathbf{B}_i, \mathbf{W}_{1,i}, \mathbf{A}_i) \in \Theta\}$ stands for the mixing measure set. To capture the convergence behavior of the estimator, we use the following Voronoi loss tailored to the simple linear reparameterization setting given by

$$\mathcal{D}_{2}(\bar{G}, \bar{G}_{*}) := \sum_{j'=1}^{L} \Big| \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{i}) - \exp(c_{j'}) \Big|$$

+
$$\sum_{j' \in [L]: |\mathcal{V}_{j'}| = 1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{i}) \| \mathbf{Z}_{i} - \mathbf{Z}_{j'}^{*} \|$$

+
$$\sum_{j' \in [L]: |\mathcal{V}_{j'}| > 1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{i}) \| \mathbf{Z}_{i} - \mathbf{Z}_{j'}^{*} \|^{2},$$

where we denote $Z := W_2 B W_1 A$. Given the above loss function, we study the sample efficiency of the LoRA with simple linear reparametrization in Theorem 5.2.

Theorem 5.2. The estimator \overline{G}_n converges to the true mixing measure \overline{G}_* at the following rate:

$$\mathcal{D}_2(\bar{G}_n, \bar{G}_*) = \mathcal{O}_P(\sqrt{\log(n)/n}).$$

Proof of Theorem 5.2 is in Appendix A.2. The above bound together with the construction of the loss \mathcal{D}_2 indicates that the convergence rates of estimating low-rank matrices $W_{2,j'}^* B_{j'}^* W_{1,j'}^* A_{j'}^*$, for $j' \in [L]$, range from order $\mathcal{O}_P(\lfloor \log(n)/n \rfloor^{\frac{1}{2}})$ to order $\mathcal{O}_P(\lfloor \log(n)/n \rfloor^{\frac{1}{4}})$. Thus, it costs at most a polynomial number of data $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{-4})$ to approximate those low-rank matrices with the error ϵ . Compared to the exponential number of data required in the LoRA without reparametrization in Section 5.1, we observe that the LoRA with linear reparametrization is much more sample efficient.

5.2.2. NON-LINEAR REPARAMETERIZATION

Next, we draw our attention to the LoRA with nonlinear reparametrization where the low-rank matrices are parametrized as $A_Q = A_V = \sigma_1(W_1A)$ and $B_Q = B_V = \sigma_2(W_2B)$. Then, the ground-truth regression function in Eq.(11), denoted as $f_{\tilde{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})$ in this section, admits the following form:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} \frac{\exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{W}_{2,j}^{*}\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{W}_{1,j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\boldsymbol{M}_{K}^{0}\mathbb{X} + c_{j}^{*}}{\widetilde{D}_{f}(\mathbb{X})} \cdot (\boldsymbol{M}_{V,j}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{W}_{2,j}^{*}\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{W}_{1,j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}, (15)$$

where we denote $\widetilde{D}_f(\mathbb{X}) := \sum_{k=1}^N \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (M_Q^0 + \sigma_2(W_{2,k}^* B_k^*) \sigma_1(W_{1,k}^* A_k^*)) M_K^0 \mathbb{X} + c_k^*)$ and the mixing measure $\widetilde{G}_* := \sum_{j'=1}^L \exp(c_{j'}^*) \delta_{(W_{2,j'}^* B_{j'}^*, W_{1,j'}^* A_{j'}^*)}$ associated with unknown parameters $(c_{j'}^*, W_{2,j'}^* B_{j'}^*, W_{1,j'}^* A_{j'}^*)_{j'=1}^L$ in the parameter space $\Theta \subset \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^{d \times r} \times \mathbb{R}^{r \times d}$. The least-square estimator of the ground-truth mixing measure G_* is now defined as

$$\widetilde{G}_n \in \arg\min_{\widetilde{G} \in \widetilde{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)} \sum_{i=1}^n \left(Y_i - f_{\widetilde{G}}(\mathbb{X}_i) \right)^2.$$
(16)

where $\widetilde{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta) := \{G = \sum_{i=1}^{\ell} \exp(c_i) \delta_{(\mathbf{W}_{2,i}\mathbf{B}_i,\mathbf{W}_{1,i}\mathbf{A}_i)} : 1 \leq \ell \leq L', (c_i, \mathbf{W}_{2,i}\mathbf{B}_i, \mathbf{W}_{1,i}\mathbf{A}_i) \in \Theta\}$. For the sake of capturing the convergence rate of the estimator \widetilde{G}_n , the Voronoi loss function is tailored to the non-linear reparametrization setting as

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{D}_{3}(\widetilde{G},\widetilde{G}_{*}) &:= \sum_{j'=1}^{L} \Big| \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{i}) - \exp(c_{j'}^{*}) \Big| \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{j' \in [L]: \\ |\mathcal{V}_{j'}| = 1, \\ i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}}} \exp(c_{i}) (\|\Delta(\mathbf{W}_{2}\mathbf{B})_{ij'}\| + \|\Delta(\mathbf{W}_{1}\mathbf{A})_{ij'}\|) \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{j' \in [L]: \\ |\mathcal{V}_{j'}| > 1, \\ i \in \mathcal{V}_{i'}}} \exp(c_{i}) (\|\Delta(\mathbf{W}_{2}\mathbf{B})_{ij'}\|^{2} + \|\Delta(\mathbf{W}_{1}\mathbf{A})_{ij'}\|^{2}), \end{aligned}$$

where we denote $\Delta(W_2B)_{ij'} := W_{2,i}B_i - W^*_{2,j'}B^*_{j'}$ and $\Delta(W_1A)_{ij'} := W_{1,i}A_i - W^*_{1,j'}A^*_{j'}$ for any i, j'. Before presenting the main result of this section in Theorem 5.3, it is necessary to impose some mild assumptions on the activations σ_1 and σ_2 . Due to the space limit, we defer those assumptions to the proof of Theorem 5.3 in Appendix A.3.

Theorem 5.3. Assume that the activation functions σ_1 and σ_2 meet the assumptions specified in Appendix A.3. Then, the estimator \tilde{G}_n converges to the true mixing measure \tilde{G}_* at the following rate:

$$\mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}_n, \widetilde{G}_*) = \mathcal{O}_P(\sqrt{\log(n)/n}).$$

Theorem 5.3 suggests that the convergence rates of estimating low-rank matrices $W_{2,j}^* B_j^*$ and $W_{1,j}^* A_j^*$ are either $\mathcal{O}_P([\log(n)/n]^{\frac{1}{2}})$ or $\mathcal{O}_P([\log(n)/n]^{\frac{1}{4}})$ depending on the cardinalities of their associated Voronoi cells, or equivalently, the number of their fitted parameters. In other words, we need a polynomial number of data, $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{-2})$ or $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{-4})$, to achieve the approximations of the low-rank matrices with the error ϵ when employing the LoRA with nonlinear reparametrization. Compared with the LoRA without reparametrization, which requires up to an exponential amount of data for the same task, the LoRA with non-linear reparametrization is more sample efficient.

6. Reparameterized Low-rank Adaptation

In the previous section, we demonstrated that vanilla LoRA without reparameterization establishes a suboptimal rate for low-rank matrix estimation while introducing shared structural reparameterization to achieve the optimal rate. Building on this theoretical insight, we introduce our method: *Reparameterized Low-Rank Adaptation (RepLoRA)*. This method is tailored explicitly for fine-tuning transformer architectures by refining the linear layers that generate queries and values (or keys, queries, and values). This paper focuses on fine-tuning the queries and values for simplicity and clarity. Recall in vanilla LoRA, the matrices that generate the queries and values are given as:

$$\boldsymbol{W}_{Q}^{\prime} = \boldsymbol{W}_{Q} + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q}\boldsymbol{A}_{Q} \quad \boldsymbol{W}_{V}^{\prime} = \boldsymbol{W}_{V} + \boldsymbol{B}_{V}\boldsymbol{A}_{V}, \quad (17)$$

where $B_Q, B_V \in \mathbb{R}^{m \times r}$ and $A_Q, A_V \in \mathbb{R}^{r \times n}$ are learnable low-rank matrices. Inspired by our theoretical results, RepLoRA innovatively reparameterizes A and B, modeling them as outputs of two MLPs. With non-linear reparameterization, the low-rank matrices are given by:

$$[\boldsymbol{A}_Q, \boldsymbol{A}_V] = g_{\boldsymbol{\theta}_{\boldsymbol{A}}}(\boldsymbol{A}) \quad [\boldsymbol{B}_Q, \boldsymbol{B}_V] = g_{\boldsymbol{\theta}_{\boldsymbol{B}}}(\boldsymbol{B}), \quad (18)$$

where A, B are learnable matrices, and $g_{\theta_A}, g_{\theta_B}$ are twolayer MLPs with a shared part and distinct output heads. In this approach, A_Q and A_V are derived from a shared underlying input A, with distinct outputs A_Q and A_V produced by the separated heads of g_{θ_A} . Similarly, B_Q and B_V follow the same structure, leveraging a shared B input. While we focus on fine-tuning the queries and values to streamline the analysis, this formulation can naturally be extended to fine-tune the keys. We implement A and B as diagonal matrices to ensure parameter efficiency. After training, the reparameterization g_{θ_A} and g_{θ_B} can be discarded, and only the fine-tuned matrices A_Q, A_V, B_Q , and B_V need to be retained for inference. Hence, this approach does not incur any additional computational overhead for inference. An illustration of this method is provided in Figure 1.



Figure 3. Performance improvements over LoRA. RepLoRA outperforms LoRA across all domains, with non-linear reparameterization substantially surpassing its linear counterpart.

7. Experiments

Experimental Settings. We conduct extensive experiments across multiple domains to demonstrate the versatility and effectiveness of RepLoRA in a wide range of tasks. Our evaluation spans four distinct settings: language (commonsense reasoning), image (classification), video (video action recognition), and multi-modal (image/video-text understanding). To provide a comprehensive evaluation, we compare RepLoRA against several PEFT methods, such as *Full Fine-tuning, Prefix Tuning* (Li & Liang, 2021), *LoRA* (Hu et al., 2022), *DoRA* (Liu et al., 2024b), and *Series Adapter* (Houlsby et al., 2019). As summarized in Figure 3, RepLoRA consistently outperforms LoRA across all settings, highlighting its robust adaptability and superior performance in various tasks.

Evaluation Metrics. In Parameter-Efficient Fine-Tuning (PEFT), evaluations typically focus on performance and the number of trainable parameters. The goal is to maximize performance while minimizing the parameters required. To assess this trade-off, in addition to reporting performance, we adopt the **Performance-Parameter Trade-off (PPT)** metric, proposed by Xin et al. (2024). Specifically, for a PETL algorithm M, the PPT metric incorporates its task performance M_t , the number of trainable parameters P_M , and a normalization constant C. Formally, we have:

$$PPT_M = M_t \times \exp(-\log_{10}(\frac{P_M}{C} + 1))$$

Commonsense Reasoning. In our first experiment, we compare the performance of RepLoRA against LoRA and other PEFT methods using LLaMA-7B/13B (Touvron et al., 2023) on the Commonsense Reasoning task. We also include the accuracy of ChatGPT, measured with the GPT-3.5-turbo API with a zero-shot Chain of Thought approach (Wei et al., 2022). The commonsense reasoning benchmark comprises eight sub-tasks with predefined train-

RepLoRA: Reparameterizing Low-rank Adaptation from the Perspective of Mixture of Experts

able 1. Top-1 Recuracy and 111 on commonsciese datasets. The accuracies are reported with HEARTA 7.5 and HEARTA 155.													
Model	Method	#Params (%)	BoolQ	PIQA	SIQA	HellaSwag	WinoGrande	ARC-e	ARC-c	OBQA	AVG	РРТ	
ChatGPT	-	-	73.1	85.4	68.5	78.5	66.1	89.8	79.9	74.8	77.0	-	
	Prefix	0.11	64.3	76.8	73.9	42.1	72.1	72.9	54.0	60.6	64.6	0.83	
	LoRA	0.83	67.2	79.4	76.6	78.3	78.4	77.1	61.5	74.2	74.1	1.70	
LLaMA-7B	Adapter	0.99	63.0	79.2	76.3	67.9	75.7	74.5	57.1	72.4	70.8	1.74	
	DoRA	0.98	69.7	83.4	78.6	87.2	81.0	81.9	66.2	79.2	78.4	1.81	
	RepLoRA	1.01	71.8	84.1	79.3	85.2	83.3	82.4	66.2	81.2	79.1	1.96	
	Prefix	0.03	65.3	75.4	72.1	55.2	68.6	79.5	62.9	68.0	68.4	0.79	
	LoRA	0.67	71.7	82.4	79.6	90.4	83.6	83.1	68.5	82.1	80.2	2.15	
LLaMA-13B	Adapter	0.80	71.8	83.0	79.2	88.1	82.4	82.5	67.3	81.8	79.5	1.80	
	DoRA	0.68	72.4	84.9	81.5	92.4	84.2	84.2	69.6	82.8	81.5	2.19	
	RepLoRA	0.99	73.1	85.2	84.7	91.1	85.9	84.7	73.4	85.6	82.9	2.60	

Table 1. Top-1 Accuracy and PPT on commonsense datasets. The accuracies are reported with LLaMA-7B and LLaMA-13B.

ing and testing datasets. Following the settings outlined in (Hu et al., 2023), we combine the training datasets from all eight sub-tasks into a single training dataset and evaluate performance on the individual testing datasets for each task. To ensure a fair comparison, we fine-tuned the models with RepLoRA using the same configuration as LoRA, keeping the rank fixed. As presented in Table 1, RepLoRA achieves significantly better results than LoRA across all settings, delivering substantial improvements not only in accuracy but also in the PPT score, emphasizing its parameter efficiency.

Image Classification. We extend our evaluation of RepLoRA to the image domain and fine-tune the ViT-B/16 architecture (Dosovitskiy, 2021), pre-trained on the ImageNet-21K dataset (Deng et al., 2009), on two challenging benchmarks: the VTAB-1K dataset suite (Zhai et al., 2019) and the FGVC dataset collection (Jia et al., 2022).

The VTAB-1K benchmark is a diverse suite of 19 datasets spanning various domains designed to test image classification and prediction capabilities. These datasets cover a wide range of tasks involving distinct semantics and object categories, organized into Natural, Specialized, and Structured domains. Each dataset includes 1,000 training examples, with an official 80/20 train-validation split, making it a rigorous test for generalization across different domains. On the other hand, the Fine-Grained Visual Classification (FGVC) suite, which consists of five datasets tailored for fine-grained recognition, focuses on tasks requiring subtle visual discrimination between closely related categories within specific domains. These datasets challenge models to identify nuanced differences, robustly evaluating RepLoRA's capabilities in fine-grained classification.

Table 2. Classification performance on FGVC datasets.

Method	CUB-200	NABirds	Oxford	Stanford	Stanford	AVG	РРТ	
	-2011		Flowers	Dogs	Cars			
FFT	87.3	82.7	98.8	89.4	84.5	88.5	-	
LoRA	84.6	78.2	98.9	85.1	77.1	84.8	0.82	
Adapter	87.1	84.3	98.5	89.8	68.6	85.6	0.84	
Prefix	87.5	82.0	98.0	74.2	90.2	86.3	0.85	
DoRA	87.3	80.0	99.1	87.6	81.9	87.2	0.88	
RepLoRA	89.1	86.1	99.3	91.2	87.6	90.7	0.90	

The results, summarized in Table 3 and Table 2, highlight the superior performance of RepLoRA across most settings. On average, RepLoRA achieves a notable improvement of over 3% compared to LoRA, with notable gains exceeding 6% on datasets like dSprites-location. Similarly, RepLoRA outperforms all baselines on the FGVC datasets, with the sole exception of Prefix Tuning on the Stanford Cars dataset. The performance gap with LoRA is particularly significant, which was > 6% on average. On Stanford Cars, the improvement reaches a remarkable 10%. RepLoRA remains highly parameter-efficient despite these substantial gains, as reflected in its PPT scores.

Video Action Recognition. Given RepLoRA's strong performance in the image domain, we expand our experiments to the video domain. We evaluate our method against baseline approaches using the Video Swin Transformer on two datasets: SSv2 (Goyal et al., 2017a), which offers a rich dataset with abundant data, and HMDB51 (Kuehne et al., 2011), which presents a more challenging scenario with limited data and fewer categories. Despite the contrasting characteristics of these datasets, Table 4 indicates that RepLoRA remarkably outperforms all baselines while maintaining parameter efficiency, underscoring its adaptability and robustness across diverse data settings.

Image/Video-Text understanding. Having demonstrated that RepLoRA outperforms the baselines on the language and vision tasks, we attempt to see if RepLoRA remains competitive on multi-modality tasks. This experiment compares RepLoRA with LoRA and full fine-tuning (FT) on the VL-BART (Lewis et al., 2020). The experiments were conducted on four image-text tasks: VQA^{v^2} (Goyal et al., 2017b), GOA (Hudson & Manning, 2019) for vision question-answering, $NLVR^2$ (Suhr et al., 2019) for visual reasoning, MSCOCO (Chen et al., 2015) for image captioning, and four video-text tasks from the VALUE benchmark (Li et al., 2021): TVQA (Lei et al., 2018) and How2QA (Li et al., 2020) for video question answering, TVC (Lei et al., 2020) and YC2C (Zhou et al., 2018) for video captioning. We follow Sung et al. (2022) and adopt the same setup of LoRA when applying RepLoRA. It is evident that RepLoRA consistently surpasses both FT and LoRA in accuracy and PPT in both Tables 5 and Table 6. In particular, RepLoRA

Table 3. Performance on VTAB-1K with ViT-B/16 pre-trained on ImageNet-21K.

		Natural						Specialized					Structured								
Method	CIFAR100	Caltech101	DTD	Flower102	Pets	SVHN	Sun397	Camelyon	EuroSAT	Resisc45	Retinopathy	Clevr-Count	Clevr-Dist	DMLab	KITTI	dSpr-Loc	dSpr-Ori	sNORB-Azim	sNORB-Ele	AVG	РРТ
FFT	68.9	87.7	64.3	97.2	86.9	87.4	38.8	79.7	95.7	84.2	73.9	56.3	58.6	41.7	65.5	57.5	46.7	25.7	29.1	65.5	-
LoRA	67.1	91.4	69.4	98.2	90.4	85.3	54	84.9	95.3	84.4	73.6	82.9	69.2	49.8	78.5	75.7	47.1	31	44.0	72.2	0.72
Adapter	69.2	90.1	68	98.8	89.9	82.8	54.3	84	94.9	81.9	75.5	80.9	65.3	48.6	78.3	74.8	48.5	29.9	41.6	71.4	0.71
Prefix	75.5	90.7	65.4	96.6	86	78.5	46.7	79.5	95.1	80.6	74.0	69.9	58.2	40.9	69.5	72.4	46.8	23.9	34.4	67.6	0.73
RepLoRA	73.2	94.1	73.3	99.3	94.4	89.1	58.9	89.2	97.5	87.9	77.8	85.1	72.6	55.7	81.2	81.7	49.2	35.7	47.3	75.9	0.74

Table 4. Performance on Video Action Recognition task.

				55 V	4	RMDE	5 T C (
Method	Model	Pretraining	#Params (M)	Acc@1	РРТ	Acc@1	PPT
FFT	Video Swin-B	Kinetics400	87.64	50.99	-	68.07	-
LoRA	Video Swin-B	Kinetics400	0.75	38.34	0.37	62.12	0.61
Adapter	Video Swin-B	Kinetics400	1.56	39.09	0.36	67.52	0.63
Prefix	Video Swin-B	Kinetics400	6.37	39.46	0.31	56.13	0.45
RepLoRA	Video Swin-B	Kinetics400	1.45	46.12	0.41	68.23	0.64

exceeds LoRA's performance by nearly 2% in image-text understanding tasks and roughly 4% in video-text understanding tasks, reaching the performance of FT.

Table 5. Performance on image-text tasks with VL-BART.

Method	#Params (%)	VQAv ²	GQA	$\rm NVLR^2$	COCO Cap	AVG	РРТ
FT	100	66.9	56.7	73.7	112.0	77.3	-
LoRA	5.93	65.2	53.6	71.9	115.3	76.5	0.99
DoRA	5.96	65.8	54.7	73.1	115.9	77.4	1.00
RepLoRA	6.02	66.5	55.4	74.2	116.2	78.1	1.02

Enhancing Sampling Efficiency. Our theoretical analysis has demonstrated that reparameterization achieves superior rates of sample efficiency compared to vanilla LoRA. To validate this claim, we evaluate the sample efficiency of RepLoRA on FGVC datasets. Following the approach of d'Ascoli et al. (2021), we subsample each class at fractions $f = \{1\%, 10\%, 30\%, 50\%, 100\%\}$ and scale the number of training epochs by 1/f, ensuring the total number of data seen by the model remains constant. Figure 2 shows that RepLoRA consistently outperforms LoRA across all sampling fractions. The improvements are significant at smaller fractions, with RepLoRA achieving a remarkable 40.4% gap at f = 1%. More importantly, we emphasize that RepLoRA matches LoRA's performance with only 30% training fraction, therefore underscoring RepLoRA's superior sample efficiency, as predicted by our theoretical analysis. We refer to Appendix C.1 for a breakdown of these results.

Linear vs. Non-linear Reparameterization. Another conclusion from the theoretical analysis is that even a simple linear reparameterization with a shared structure offers significant efficiency gains compared to vanilla LoRA. Furthermore, as shown in Theorems 5.2 and 5.3, incorporating non-linear reparameterization further improves the rate of low-rank matrix estimation. To validate this hypothesis, we

Table 6. Performance on video-text tasks with VL-BART.

Method	#Params (%)	TVQA	How2QA	TVC	YC2C	AVG	РРТ
FT	100	76.3	73.9	45.7	154.0	87.5	-
LoRA	5.17	75.5	72.9	44.6	140.9	83.5	1.06
DoRA	5.19	76.3	74.1	45.8	145.4	85.4	1.08
RepLoRA	5.30	77.8	75.1	46.6	151.6	87.8	1.12

conducted empirical experiments, with the results presented in Figure 3. These results demonstrate that non-linear reparameterization outperforms the linear setting by substantial margins, underscoring its effectiveness. For a more detailed comparison of linear versus non-linear reparameterization performance, please refer to Appendix C.2.

8. Conclusion

We introduced a theoretical framework that bridges LoRA with MoE, offering new insights into the benefits of reparameterizing LoRA for achieving optimal sampling efficiency. Building on this theoretical foundation, we proposed RepLoRA, an effective and efficient approach to PEFT. To evaluate RepLoRA, we conducted extensive experiments across four diverse domains: image, video, text, and multimodal tasks. RepLoRA substantially outperformed LoRA and other PEFT methods in all settings, demonstrating its adaptability and effectiveness. These results highlight the potential of reparameterized structures in enhancing efficiency and effectiveness for fine-tuning large-scale models.

Impact Statement

This paper presents work that aims to advance the field of Machine Learning. Our work has potential societal consequences, none of which we feel must be specifically highlighted here.

Acknowledgement

Trung Le was partly supported by ARC DP23 grant DP230101176 and by the Air Force Office of Scientific Research under award number FA9550-23-S-0001.

References

- Chen, X., Fang, H., Lin, T.-Y., Vedantam, R., Gupta, S., Dollar, P., and Zitnick, C. L. Microsoft coco captions: Data collection and evaluation server, 2015.
- Deng, J., Dong, W., Socher, R., Li, L.-J., Li, K., and Fei-Fei, L. Imagenet: A large-scale hierarchical image database. In 2009 IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition, pp. 248–255, 2009. doi: 10.1109/CVPR.2009.5206848.
- Dosovitskiy, A. An image is worth 16x16 words: Transformers for image recognition at scale. In *International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*, 2021.
- Du, N., Huang, Y., Dai, A. M., Tong, S., Lepikhin, D., Xu, Y., Krikun, M., Zhou, Y., Yu, A. W., Firat, O., et al. Glam: Efficient scaling of language models with mixture-ofexperts. In *International Conference on Machine Learning*, pp. 5547–5569. PMLR, 2022.
- d'Ascoli, S., Touvron, H., Leavitt, M. L., Morcos, A. S., Biroli, G., and Sagun, L. Convit: Improving vision transformers with soft convolutional inductive biases. In *International conference on machine learning*, pp. 2286–2296. PMLR, 2021.
- Eigen, D., Ranzato, M., and Sutskever, I. Learning factored representations in a deep mixture of experts. In *ICLR Workshops*, 2014.
- Goyal, R., Ebrahimi Kahou, S., Michalski, V., Materzynska, J., Westphal, S., Kim, H., Haenel, V., Fruend, I., Yianilos, P., Mueller-Freitag, M., Hoppe, F., Thurau, C., Bax, I., and Memisevic, R. The "something something" video database for learning and evaluating visual common sense. In *Proceedings of the IEEE International Conference on Computer Vision (ICCV)*, Oct 2017a.
- Goyal, Y., Khot, T., Summers-Stay, D., Batra, D., and Parikh, D. Making the v in vqa matter: Elevating the role of image understanding in visual question answering, 2017b. URL https://arxiv.org/abs/ 1612.00837.
- Han, X., Nguyen, H., Harris, C., Ho, N., and Saria, S. Fusemoe: Mixture-of-experts transformers for fleximodal fusion. In *Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems*, 2024.
- He, J., Zhou, C., Ma, X., Berg-Kirkpatrick, T., and Neubig, G. Towards a unified view of parameter-efficient transfer learning. In *International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*, 2022.
- Houlsby, N., Giurgiu, A., Jastrzebski, S., Morrone, B., De Laroussilhe, Q., Gesmundo, A., Attariyan, M., and

Gelly, S. Parameter-efficient transfer learning for nlp. In *International conference on machine learning*, pp. 2790–2799. PMLR, 2019.

- Hu, E. J., Shen, Y., Wallis, P., Allen-Zhu, Z., Li, Y., Wang, S., Wang, L., and Chen, W. Lora: Low-rank adaptation of large language models. In *ICLR*. OpenReview.net, 2022. URL http://dblp.uni-trier.de/db/ conf/iclr/iclr2022.html#HuSWALWWC22.
- Hu, Z., Wang, L., Lan, Y., Xu, W., Lim, E.-P., Bing, L., Xu, X., Poria, S., and Lee, R. LLM-adapters: An adapter family for parameter-efficient fine-tuning of large language models. In Bouamor, H., Pino, J., and Bali, K. (eds.), *Proceedings of the 2023 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing*, pp. 5254–5276, Singapore, December 2023. Association for Computational Linguistics. doi: 10.18653/v1/2023.emnlp-main. 319. URL https://aclanthology.org/2023.emnlp-main.319/.
- Hudson, D. A. and Manning, C. D. Gqa: A new dataset for real-world visual reasoning and compositional question answering, 2019.
- Jacobs, R. A., Jordan, M. I., Nowlan, S. J., and Hinton, G. E. Adaptive mixtures of local experts. *Neural Computation*, 3, 1991.
- Jia, M., Tang, L., Chen, B.-C., Cardie, C., Belongie, S., Hariharan, B., and Lim, S.-N. Visual prompt tuning. In *European Conference on Computer Vision*, pp. 709–727. Springer, 2022.
- Jordan, M. I. and Jacobs, R. A. Hierarchical mixtures of experts and the em algorithm. *Neural computation*, 6(2): 181–214, 1994.
- Kopiczko, D. J., Blankevoort, T., and Asano, Y. M. Vera: Vector-based random matrix adaptation. In *International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*, 2024.
- Kuehne, H., Jhuang, H., Garrote, E., Poggio, T. A., and Serre, T. Hmdb: A large video database for human motion recognition. In 2011 International Conference on Computer Vision, pp. 2556–2563, 2011. doi: 10.1109/ ICCV.2011.6126543.
- Langley, P. Crafting papers on machine learning. In Langley, P. (ed.), Proceedings of the 17th International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML 2000), pp. 1207–1216, Stanford, CA, 2000. Morgan Kaufmann.
- Le, M., Nguyen, A., Nguyen, H., Nguyen, T., Pham, T., Van Ngo, L., and Ho, N. Mixture of experts meets promptbased continual learning. *Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems*, 38, 2024.

- Le, M., Nguyen, C., Nguyen, H., Tran, Q., Le, T., and Ho, N. Revisiting prefix-tuning: Statistical benefits of reparameterization among prompts. In *The Thirteenth International Conference on Learning Representations*, 2025.
- Lei, J., Yu, L., Bansal, M., and Berg, T. TVQA: Localized, compositional video question answering. In Riloff, E., Chiang, D., Hockenmaier, J., and Tsujii, J. (eds.), Proceedings of the 2018 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing, pp. 1369–1379, Brussels, Belgium, October-November 2018. Association for Computational Linguistics. doi: 10.18653/v1/D18-1167.
- Lei, J., Yu, L., Berg, T. L., and Bansal, M. Tvr: A large-scale dataset for video-subtitle moment retrieval. In Computer Vision – ECCV 2020: 16th European Conference, Glasgow, UK, August 23–28, 2020, Proceedings, Part XXI, pp. 447–463, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2020. Springer-Verlag. ISBN 978-3-030-58588-4. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-58589-1_27. URL https://doi. org/10.1007/978-3-030-58589-1_27.
- Lester, B., Al-Rfou, R., and Constant, N. The power of scale for parameter-efficient prompt tuning. In Moens, M.-F., Huang, X., Specia, L., and Yih, S. W.-t. (eds.), *Proceedings of the 2021 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing*, pp. 3045–3059, Online and Punta Cana, Dominican Republic, November 2021. Association for Computational Linguistics. doi: 10.18653/v1/2021.emnlp-main. 243. URL https://aclanthology.org/2021. emnlp-main.243/.
- Lewis, M., Liu, Y., Goyal, N., Ghazvininejad, M., Mohamed, A., Levy, O., Stoyanov, V., and Zettlemoyer, L. BART: Denoising sequence-to-sequence pre-training for natural language generation, translation, and comprehension. In Jurafsky, D., Chai, J., Schluter, N., and Tetreault, J. (eds.), *Proceedings of the 58th Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics*, pp. 7871–7880, Online, July 2020. Association for Computational Linguistics. doi: 10.18653/v1/2020.acl-main. 703. URL https://aclanthology.org/2020.acl-main.703/.
- Li, J., Li, D., Xiong, C., and Hoi, S. Blip: Bootstrapping language-image pre-training for unified vision-language understanding and generation, 2022.
- Li, L., Chen, Y.-C., Cheng, Y., Gan, Z., Yu, L., and Liu, J. HERO: Hierarchical encoder for Video+Language omni-representation pre-training. In Webber, B., Cohn, T., He, Y., and Liu, Y. (eds.), Proceedings of the 2020 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP), pp. 2046–2065,

Online, November 2020. Association for Computational Linguistics. doi: 10.18653/v1/2020.emnlp-main. 161. URL https://aclanthology.org/2020. emnlp-main.161/.

- Li, L., Lei, J., Gan, Z., Yu, L., Chen, Y.-C., Pillai, R., Cheng, Y., Zhou, L., Wang, X., Wang, W. Y., Wang, W. Y., Berg, T. L., Bansal, M., Liu, J., Wang, L., and Liu, Z. Value: A multi-task benchmark for video-andlanguage understanding evaluation. In Vanschoren, J. and Yeung, S. (eds.), *Proceedings of the Neural Information Processing Systems Track on Datasets and Benchmarks*, volume 1, 2021.
- Li, X. L. and Liang, P. Prefix-tuning: Optimizing continuous prompts for generation. In Zong, C., Xia, F., Li, W., and Navigli, R. (eds.), *Proceedings of the 59th Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics and the 11th International Joint Conference on Natural Language Processing (Volume 1: Long Papers)*, pp. 4582–4597, Online, August 2021. Association for Computational Linguistics. doi: 10.18653/v1/2021.acl-long. 353. URL https://aclanthology.org/2021. acl-long.353/.
- Liu, H., Li, C., Wu, Q., and Lee, Y. J. Visual instruction tuning. *Advances in neural information processing systems*, 36, 2024a.
- Liu, S.-Y., Wang, C.-Y., Yin, H., Molchanov, P., Wang, Y.-C. F., Cheng, K.-T., and Chen, M.-H. Dora: weightdecomposed low-rank adaptation. In *Proceedings of the 41st International Conference on Machine Learning*, ICML'24. JMLR.org, 2024b.
- Ma, J., Zhao, Z., Yi, X., Chen, J., Hong, L., and Chi, E. H. Modeling task relationships in multi-task learning with multi-gate mixture-of-experts. In *Proceedings of the 24th* ACM SIGKDD international conference on knowledge discovery & data mining, pp. 1930–1939, 2018.
- Manole, T. and Ho, N. Refined convergence rates for maximum likelihood estimation under finite mixture models. In Proceedings of the 39th International Conference on Machine Learning, volume 162 of Proceedings of Machine Learning Research, pp. 14979–15006. PMLR, 17–23 Jul 2022.
- Nguyen, H., Nguyen, T., and Ho, N. Demystifying softmax gating function in Gaussian mixture of experts. In Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems, 2023.
- Nguyen, H., Akbarian, P., and Ho, N. Is temperature sample efficient for softmax Gaussian mixture of experts? In *Proceedings of the ICML*, 2024a.

- Nguyen, H., Akbarian, P., Nguyen, T., and Ho, N. A general theory for softmax gating multinomial logistic mixture of experts. In *Proceedings of the ICML*, 2024b.
- Nguyen, H., Ho, N., and Rinaldo, A. Sigmoid gating is more sample efficient than softmax gating in mixture of experts. In *Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems*, 2024c.
- Nguyen, H., Ho, N., and Rinaldo, A. On least square estimation in softmax gating mixture of experts. In *Proceedings* of the ICML, 2024d.
- Nguyen, H., Akbarian, P., Pham, T., Nguyen, T., Zhang, S., and Ho, N. Statistical advantages of perturbing cosine router in mixture of experts. In *International Conference on Learning Representations*, 2025.
- Puigcerver, J., Riquelme, C., Mustafa, B., and Houlsby, N. From sparse to soft mixtures of experts. In *International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*, 2024.
- Qin, C., Zhang, A., Zhang, Z., Chen, J., Yasunaga, M., and Yang, D. Is ChatGPT a general-purpose natural language processing task solver? In Bouamor, H., Pino, J., and Bali, K. (eds.), Proceedings of the 2023 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing, pp. 1339–1384, Singapore, December 2023. Association for Computational Linguistics. doi: 10.18653/v1/2023.emnlp-main.85. URL https:// aclanthology.org/2023.emnlp-main.85/.
- Qiu, Z., Liu, W., Feng, H., Xue, Y., Feng, Y., Liu, Z., Zhang, D., Weller, A., and Schölkopf, B. Controlling text-toimage diffusion by orthogonal finetuning. In *Proceedings* of the 37th International Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems, NIPS '23, Red Hook, NY, USA, 2023. Curran Associates Inc.
- Radford, A., Kim, J. W., Hallacy, C., Ramesh, A., Goh, G., Agarwal, S., Sastry, G., Askell, A., Mishkin, P., Clark, J., et al. Learning transferable visual models from natural language supervision. In *International conference on machine learning*, pp. 8748–8763. PMLR, 2021.
- Razdaibiedina, A., Mao, Y., Khabsa, M., Lewis, M., Hou, R., Ba, J., and Almahairi, A. Residual prompt tuning: improving prompt tuning with residual reparameterization. In Rogers, A., Boyd-Graber, J., and Okazaki, N. (eds.), *Findings of the Association for Computational Linguistics: ACL 2023*, pp. 6740–6757, Toronto, Canada, July 2023. Association for Computational Linguistics. doi: 10.18653/v1/2023.findings-acl. 421. URL https://aclanthology.org/2023. findings-acl.421/.

- Riquelme, C., Puigcerver, J., Mustafa, B., Neumann, M., Jenatton, R., Susano Pinto, A., Keysers, D., and Houlsby, N. Scaling vision with sparse mixture of experts. In Ranzato, M., Beygelzimer, A., Dauphin, Y., Liang, P., and Vaughan, J. W. (eds.), *Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems*, volume 34, pp. 8583–8595. Curran Associates, Inc., 2021.
- Shazeer, N., Mirhoseini, A., Maziarz, K., Davis, A., Le, Q., Hinton, G., and Dean, J. Outrageously large neural networks: The sparsely-gated mixture-of-experts layer. In *International Conference on Learning Representations* (*ICLR*), 2017.
- Suhr, A., Zhou, S., Zhang, A., Zhang, I., Bai, H., and Artzi, Y. A corpus for reasoning about natural language grounded in photographs. In Korhonen, A., Traum, D., and Màrquez, L. (eds.), *Proceedings of the 57th Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics*, pp. 6418–6428, Florence, Italy, July 2019. Association for Computational Linguistics. doi: 10.18653/v1/ P19-1644. URL https://aclanthology.org/ P19-1644/.
- Sung, Y.-L., Cho, J., and Bansal, M. Vl-adapter: Parameterefficient transfer learning for vision-and-language tasks. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, pp. 5227– 5237, June 2022.
- Taori, R., Gulrajani, I., Zhang, T., Dubois, Y., Li, X., Guestrin, C., Liang, P., and Hashimoto, T. B. Stanford alpaca: An instruction-following llama model, 2023.
- Touvron, H., Lavril, T., Izacard, G., Martinet, X., Lachaux, M.-A., Lacroix, T., Rozière, B., Goyal, N., Hambro, E., Azhar, F., et al. Llama: Open and efficient foundation language models. arXiv preprint arXiv:2302.13971, 2023.
- van de Geer, S. Empirical processes in M-estimation. Cambridge University Press, 2000.
- Vaswani, A. Attention is all you need. *Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems*, 2017.
- Wang, Y., Wu, J., Dabral, T., Zhang, J., Brown, G., Lu, C.-T., Liu, F., Liang, Y., Pang, B., Bendersky, M., and Soricut, R. Non-intrusive adaptation: Input-centric parameter-efficient fine-tuning for versatile multimodal modeling, 2023. URL https://arxiv.org/abs/ 2310.12100.
- Wei, J., Wang, X., Schuurmans, D., Bosma, M., Ichter, B., Xia, F., Chi, E. H., Le, Q. V., and Zhou, D. Chain-ofthought prompting elicits reasoning in large language models. In *Proceedings of the 36th International Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems*, NIPS

²², Red Hook, NY, USA, 2022. Curran Associates Inc. ISBN 9781713871088.

- Xin, Y., Luo, S., Liu, X., Du, Y., Zhou, H., Cheng, X., Lee, C. L., Du, J., Wang, H., Chen, M., et al. V-petl bench: A unified visual parameter-efficient transfer learning benchmark. In *The Thirty-eight Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems Datasets and Benchmarks Track*, 2024.
- Yu, B. Assouad, Fano, and Le Cam. *Festschrift for Lucien Le Cam*, pp. 423–435, 1997.
- Zhai, X., Puigcerver, J., Kolesnikov, A., Ruyssen, P., Riquelme, C., Lucic, M., Djolonga, J., Pinto, A. S., Neumann, M., Dosovitskiy, A., Beyer, L., Bachem, O., Tschannen, M., Michalski, M., Bousquet, O., Gelly, S., and Houlsby, N. The visual task adaptation benchmark. *ArXiv*, abs/1910.04867, 2019. URL https: //arxiv.org/abs/1910.04867.
- Zhang, Q., Chen, M., Bukharin, A., Karampatziakis, N., He, P., Cheng, Y., Chen, W., and Zhao, T. Adalora: Adaptive budget allocation for parameter-efficient fine-tuning. In *International Conference on Learning Representations* (*ICLR*), 2023.
- Zhou, L., Xu, C., and Corso, J. Towards automatic learning of procedures from web instructional videos. Proceedings of the AAAI Conference on Artificial Intelligence, 32(1), Apr. 2018. doi: 10.1609/aaai.v32i1. 12342. URL https://ojs.aaai.org/index. php/AAAI/article/view/12342.
- Zhou, Y., Du, N., Huang, Y., Peng, D., Lan, C., Huang, D., Shakeri, S., So, D., Dai, A. M., Lu, Y., et al. Brainformers: Trading simplicity for efficiency. In *International Conference on Machine Learning*, pp. 42531–42542. PMLR, 2023.

Supplement to "RepLoRA: Reparameterizing Low-Rank Adaptation via the Perspective of Mixture of Experts"

In this supplementary material, we provide proofs of the main results in Appendix A. Details of experiments are in Appendix B while additional experiments are in Appendix C.

A. Proofs of Theoretical Results

This appendix provides proofs for key results in the main text.

A.1. Proof of Theorem 5.1

The proof is divided into two steps as follows:

Step 1. To begin with, we demonstrate that the following limit holds for any $r \ge 1$:

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \inf_{G \in \mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta): \mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G,G_*) \le \varepsilon} \frac{\|f_G - f_{G_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)}}{\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G,G_*)} = 0.$$
(19)

Note that it is sufficient to construct a mixing measure sequence $(G_n)_{n\geq 1}$ that satisfies both $\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G_n, G_*) \to 0$ and $\|f_{G_n} - f_{G_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)}/\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G_n, G_*) \to 0$, as $n \to \infty$.

For that purpose, we take into account the sequence $G_n = \sum_{i=1}^{L+1} \exp(c_i^n) \delta_{(B_{Q,i}^n, A_{Q,i}^n, B_{V,i}^n, A_{V,i}^n)}$, where

- $\exp(c_1^n) = \exp(c_2^n) = \frac{1}{2}\exp(c_1^*) + \frac{1}{2n^{r+1}}$ and $\exp(c_i^n) = \exp(c_{i-1}^*)$ for any $3 \le i \le L+1$;
- $B_{Q,1}^n = B_{Q,2}^n = B_{Q,1}^*$ and $B_{Q,i}^n = B_{Q,i-1}^*$ for any $3 \le i \le L+1$;
- $A_{Q,1}^n = A_{Q,2}^n = A_{Q,1}^*$ and $A_{Q,i}^n = A_{Q,i-1}^*$ for any $3 \le i \le L+1$;
- $\boldsymbol{B}_{V,1}^n = \boldsymbol{B}_{V,1}^* + \frac{1}{n(\boldsymbol{A}_{V,1}^*)^{(1)}}(1,0,\ldots,0), \ \boldsymbol{B}_{V,2}^n = \boldsymbol{B}_{V,1}^* \frac{1}{n(\boldsymbol{A}_{V,1}^*)^{(1)}}(1,0,\ldots,0) \text{ and } \boldsymbol{B}_{V,i}^n = \boldsymbol{B}_{V,i-1}^* \text{ for any } 3 \le i \le L+1,$
- $A_{V,1}^n = A_{V,2}^n = A_{V,1}^*$ and $A_{V,i}^n = A_{V,i-1}^*$ for any $3 \le i \le L+1$;

in which we assume WLOG that $(\mathbf{A}_{V,1}^*)^{(1)} \neq 0$.

Then, we can compute the loss function $\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G_n, G_*)$ as

$$\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G_n, G_*) = \frac{1}{n^{r+1}} + \left[\exp(c_1^*) + \frac{1}{n^{r+1}}\right] \cdot \frac{1}{n^r} = \mathcal{O}(n^{-r}).$$
(20)

It can be seen that $\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G_n, G_*) \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$.

Subsequently, we illustrate that $||f_{G_n} - f_{G_*}||_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G_n, G_*) \to 0$. In particular, let us consider the quantity

$$Q_n(\mathbb{X}) := \left[\sum_{k=1}^{L} \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q,k}^* \boldsymbol{A}_{Q,k}^*) \mathbb{X} + c_k^*)\right] \cdot [f_{G_n}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{\bar{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})]$$

which can be decomposed as follows:

$$\begin{split} Q_{n}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j=1}^{L} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{i}^{n}) \Big[\exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q,i}^{n} \boldsymbol{A}_{Q,i}^{n}) \mathbb{X}) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \boldsymbol{B}_{V,i}^{n} \boldsymbol{A}_{V,i}^{n}) \mathbb{X} \\ &- \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q,j}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{Q,j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \boldsymbol{B}_{V,j}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{V,j}^{*}) \mathbb{X} \Big] \\ &- \sum_{j=1}^{L} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{i}^{n}) \Big[\exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q,i}^{0} + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q,i}^{n} \boldsymbol{A}_{Q,i}^{n}) \mathbb{X}) - \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q,j}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{Q,j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) \Big] f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \\ &+ \sum_{j=1}^{L} \Big(\sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{i}^{n}) - \exp(c_{j}^{*}) \Big) \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q,j}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{Q,j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) \Big[(\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \boldsymbol{B}_{V,j}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{V,j}^{*}) \mathbb{X} - f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \Big] \\ &:= A_{n}(\mathbb{X}) - B_{n}(\mathbb{X}) + C_{n}(\mathbb{X}). \end{split}$$

It follows from the choices of $B_{Q,i}^n, A_{Q,i}^n, B_{V,i}^n, A_{V,i}^n$ and c_i^n that

$$\begin{split} A_{n}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{i=1}^{2} \frac{1}{2} \Big[\exp(c_{1}^{*}) + \frac{1}{n^{r+1}} \Big] \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q,1}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{Q,1}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) (\boldsymbol{B}_{V,i}^{n} \boldsymbol{A}_{V,i}^{n} - \boldsymbol{B}_{V,1}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{V,1}^{*}) \mathbb{X} \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \Big[\exp(b_{*,1}) + \frac{1}{n^{r+1}} \Big] \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{B}_{Q,1}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{Q,1}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) [(\boldsymbol{B}_{V,1}^{n} \boldsymbol{A}_{V,1}^{n} - \boldsymbol{B}_{V,1}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{V,1}^{*}) + (\boldsymbol{B}_{V,2}^{n} \boldsymbol{A}_{V,2}^{n} - \boldsymbol{B}_{V,1}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{V,1}^{*})] \mathbb{X} \\ &= 0, \end{split}$$

where the last equality occurs as $B_{V,1}^n A_{V,1}^n - B_{V,1}^* A_{V,1}^* = \frac{1}{n} e_{11}$ and $B_{V,2}^n A_{V,2}^n - B_{V,1}^* A_{V,1}^* = -\frac{1}{n} e_{11}$ in which e_{11} denotes the matrix of size $d \times d$ such that its (1, 1)-th element is one while others are zero.

Moreover, we can also verify that $B_n(\mathbb{X}) = 0$, and $C_n(\mathbb{X}) = \mathcal{O}(n^{-(r+1)})$. Thus, we deduce that $Q_n(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G_n, G_*) \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$ for almost every \mathbb{X} .

As the term $\left[\sum_{k=1}^{L} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_Q^0 + B_{Q,k}^* A_{Q,k}^*)\mathbb{X} + c_k^*)\right]$ is bounded, we have $[f_{G_n}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{G_*}(\mathbb{X})]/\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G_n, G_*) \to 0$ for almost every \mathbb{X} . This limit suggests that

$$||f_{G_n} - f_{G_*}||_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G_n, G_*) \to 0$$

as $n \to \infty$. Thus, we obtain the claim in equation (19).

Step 2. We will establish the desired result in this step, that is,

$$\inf_{\overline{G}_n \in \mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta)} \sup_{G \in \mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta) \setminus \mathcal{G}_{L-1}(\Theta)} \mathbb{E}_{f_G}[\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(\overline{G}_n, G)] \gtrsim n^{-1/2}.$$
(21)

Since the noise variables ϵ_i follow from the Gaussian distribution, we get that $Y_i|\mathbb{X}_i \sim \mathcal{N}(f_{G_*}(\mathbb{X}_i), \sigma^2)$ for all $i \in [n]$. Additionally, for sufficiently small $\varepsilon > 0$ and a fixed constant $C_1 > 0$ which we will select later, we can find a mixing measure $G'_* \in \mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta)$ such that $\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G'_*, G_*) = 2\varepsilon$ and $||f_{G'_*} - f_{G_*}||_{L^2(\mu)} \leq C_1\varepsilon$ thanks to the result in equation (19). According to the Le Cam's lemma (Yu, 1997), as the Voronoi loss function $\mathcal{D}_{1,r}$ satisfies the weak triangle inequality, it follows that

$$\inf_{\overline{G}_{n}\in\mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta)} \sup_{G\in\mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta)\setminus\mathcal{G}_{L-1}(\Theta)} \mathbb{E}_{f_{G}}[\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(\overline{G}_{n},G)] \\
\gtrsim \frac{\mathcal{D}_{1,r}(G'_{*},G_{*})}{8} \exp(-n\mathbb{E}_{\mathbb{X}\sim\mu}[\operatorname{KL}(\mathcal{N}(f_{G'_{*}}(\mathbb{X}),\sigma^{2}),\mathcal{N}(f_{G_{*}}(\mathbb{X}),\sigma^{2}))]) \\
\gtrsim \varepsilon \cdot \exp(-n\|f_{G'_{*}} - f_{G_{*}}\|^{2}_{L^{2}(\mu)}) \\
\gtrsim \varepsilon \cdot \exp(-C_{1}n\varepsilon^{2}),$$
(22)

where the second inequality follows from the equality

$$\mathrm{KL}(\mathcal{N}(f_{G'_*}(\mathbb{X}), \sigma^2), \mathcal{N}(f_{G_*}(\mathbb{X}), \sigma^2)) = \frac{(f_{G'_*}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{G_*}(\mathbb{X}))^2}{2\sigma^2}$$

Let $\varepsilon = n^{-1/2}$, then we get that $\varepsilon \cdot \exp(-C_1 n \varepsilon^2) = n^{-1/2} \exp(-C_1)$. Consequently, we achieve the desired minimax lower bound in equation (21). Related works on parameter-efficient fine-tuning techniques, low-rank adaptation, and mixture of experts are in Appendix

A.2. Proof for Theorem 5.2

We first start with the following result regarding the convergence rate of the regression function estimation $f_{\bar{G}_n}$ to the true regression function $f_{\bar{G}_n}$:

Proposition A.1. Given the least square estimator \overline{G}_n in equation (14), the convergence rate of the regression function estimation $f_{\overline{G}_n}(\cdot)$ to the true regression function $f_{\overline{G}_n}(\cdot)$ under the $L^2(\mu)$ norm is parametric on the sample size, that is,

$$\|f_{\bar{G}_n} - f_{\bar{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)} = \mathcal{O}_P(\sqrt{\log(n)/n}).$$
(23)

Proof of Proposition A.1 is given in Appendix A.4. Given rate of $f_{\bar{G}_n}$ in Proposition A.1, our goal is to demonstrate the following inequality:

$$\inf_{G \in \bar{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)} \| f_G - f_{\bar{G}_*} \|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_2(G, G_*) > 0.$$

We divide the proof of the above inequality into local and global parts.

A.2.1. LOCAL PART

For the local part, we prove that

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \inf_{G \in \mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta) : \mathcal{D}_2(G, \bar{G}_*) \le \varepsilon} \| f_G - f_{\bar{G}_*} \|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_2(G, \bar{G}_*) > 0$$

Assume that the above claim does not hold. It indicates that we can find a sequence of mixing measures $G_n := \sum_{i'=1}^{L'} \exp(c_{n,j'}) \delta_{B_{n,i'}A_{n,i'}}$ in $\overline{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)$ such that

$$\begin{cases} \mathcal{D}_{2n} := \mathcal{D}_2(G_n, \bar{G}_*) \to 0, \\ \|f_{G_n} - f_{\bar{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_{2n} \to 0. \end{cases}$$

as $n \to \infty$. We denote $\mathcal{V}_j^n := \mathcal{V}_j(G_n)$ as a Voronoi cell of G_n generated by the *j*-th components of \overline{G}_* . Without loss of generality, we may assume that those Voronoi cells do not depend on the sample size, i.e., $\mathcal{V}_j = \mathcal{V}_j^n$. Therefore, the Voronoi loss \mathcal{D}_{2n} can be rewritten as follows:

$$\mathcal{D}_{2n} := \sum_{j'=1}^{L} \left| \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{n,i}) - \exp(c_{j'}^{*}) \right| + \sum_{j' \in [L] : |\mathcal{V}_{j'}| = 1}^{L} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \|\Delta W_{n,2ij'} B_{n,ij'} W_{n,1ij'} A_{n,ij'} \| \\ + \sum_{j' \in [L] : |\mathcal{V}_{j'}| > 1}^{L} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \|\Delta W_{n,2ij'} B_{n,ij'} W_{n,1ij'} A_{n,ij'} \|^{2},$$

where $W_{n,2ij'} \Delta B_{n,ij'} W_{n,1ij'} A_{n,ij'} := W_{n,2j'} B_{n,j'} W_{n,1j'} A_{n,j'} - W_{2,i}^* B_i^* W_{1,i}^* A_i^*$ for all $i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}$.

To simplify the ensuing presentation, throughout the proof we denote $Z := W_2 B W_1 A$ for all the matrices W_1 , W_2 , A, and B. Given the new notation, the Voronoi loss \mathcal{D}_{2n} becomes

$$\mathcal{D}_{2n} = \sum_{j'=1}^{L} \left| \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{n,i}) - \exp(c_{j'}^*) \right| + \sum_{j' \in [L]: |\mathcal{V}_{j'}| = 1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \|\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{n,ij'}\| \\ + \sum_{j' \in [L]: |\mathcal{V}_{j'}| > 1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \|\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{n,ij'}\|^2.$$

Since $\mathcal{D}_{2n} \to 0$, we have $\sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \exp(c_{n,i}) \to \exp(c_{*,j})$, $\mathbf{Z}_{n,i} \to \mathbf{Z}_j^*$ for any $i \in \mathcal{V}_j$ and $j \in [L]$. Throughout this proof, we assume without loss of generality that $M_{K,j}^0 = I_{\bar{d}}$ with a note that our techniques can be extended to the general setting of that matrix. Now, the proof of the local part is divided into three steps as follows:

Step 1 - Taylor expansion. First, we define

$$Q_n(\mathbb{X}) := \left[\sum_{k=1}^L \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \boldsymbol{Z}_k^*) \mathbb{X} + c_k^*)\right] \cdot [f_{G_n}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{\bar{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})]$$

Then, we can decompose the function $Q_n(\mathbb{X})$ as follows:

$$Q_{n}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j=1}^{L} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \Big[\exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{n,i} \mathbb{X}) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{n,i}) \mathbb{X} - \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X} \Big]$$

$$- \sum_{j=1}^{L} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \Big[\exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q,i}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{n,i}) \mathbb{X}) - \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) \Big] f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X})$$

$$+ \sum_{j=1}^{L} \Big(\sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) - \exp(c_{j}^{*}) \Big) \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) \Big[(\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X} - f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \Big]$$

$$:= \bar{A}_{n}(\mathbb{X}) - \bar{B}_{n}(\mathbb{X}) + \bar{C}_{n}(\mathbb{X}).$$
 (24)

Decomposition of the function $\bar{A}_n(\mathbb{X})$. We denote $\bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbb{Z}) := \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\mathbb{M}_Q^0 + \mathbb{Z})\mathbb{X})$ and $\bar{V}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbb{Z}) = (\mathbb{M}_V^0 + \mathbb{Z})\mathbb{X}$, and $F(\mathbb{X}; \mathbb{Z}) = \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbb{Z})\bar{V}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbb{Z})$. Based on the number of elements in each Voronoi cells, we decompose the function $\bar{A}_n(\mathbb{X})$ as follows:

$$\bar{A}_{n}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \Big[F(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{n,i}) - F(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \Big] \\ + \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \Big[F(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{n,i} - F(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \Big] \\ := \bar{A}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) + \bar{A}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})$$

An application of the first-order Taylor expansion leads to

$$\bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{n,i}) = \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) + \sum_{|\alpha|=1} (\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{n,ij})^{\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \bar{U}}{\partial (\mathbf{Z})^{\alpha}} (\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) + \bar{R}_{ij,1} (\mathbb{X}),$$
$$\bar{V}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{n,i}) = \bar{V}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) + \sum_{|\alpha|=1} (\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{n,ij})^{\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \bar{V}}{\partial (\mathbf{Z})^{\alpha}} (\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) + \bar{R}_{ij,2} (\mathbb{X}),$$

for any *i* and *j* such that $i \in V_j$ and $|V_j| = 1$. Here, the functions $\overline{R}_{ij,1}(\mathbb{X})$ and $\overline{R}_{ij,2}(\mathbb{X})$ denote the Taylor remainders. Collecting the above results leads to

$$\bar{A}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \frac{\exp(c_{n,i})}{\alpha!} \sum_{|\alpha|=1} \left\{ (\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{n,ij})^{\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \bar{U}}{\partial(\mathbf{Z})^{\alpha}} (\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \bar{V}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \right. \\ \left. + (\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{n,ij})^{\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \bar{V}}{\partial(\mathbf{Z})^{\alpha}} (\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \right\} + \bar{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) \\ = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \sum_{|\alpha|=1} \left\{ \bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \bar{U}}{\partial(\mathbf{Z})^{\alpha}} (\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \bar{V}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \right. \\ \left. + \bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \bar{V}}{\partial(\mathbf{Z})^{\alpha}} (\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \right\} + \bar{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X})$$

where the function $\bar{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X})$ satisfies that $\bar{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{2n} \to 0$. It is due to the uniform Lipschitz property of the function F. In the above display, the formulations of the coefficients $\bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha}$ are given by:

$$\bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha} = \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \frac{\exp(c_{n,i})}{\alpha!} (\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{n,ij})^{\alpha},$$

for any $|\alpha| = 1$.

Moving to the function $\bar{A}_{n,2}(X)$, an application of the Taylor expansion up to the second order leads to

$$\bar{A}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|>1} \sum_{1\leq |\alpha|\leq 2} \left\{ \bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} U}{\partial(\mathbf{Z})^{\alpha}}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \bar{V}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) + \bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \bar{V}}{\partial(\mathbf{Z})^{\alpha}}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \right\} + \sum_{|\alpha|=1, |\beta|=1} \bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha,\beta} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \bar{U}}{\partial(\mathbf{Z})^{\alpha}}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \frac{\partial^{|\beta|} \bar{V}}{\partial(\mathbf{Z})^{\beta}}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) + \bar{R}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})$$

where the remainder $\bar{R}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})$ satisfies that $\bar{R}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{2n} \to 0$. In this equation, the coefficients $\bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha}$ and $\bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha,\beta}$ take the following forms:

$$\bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha} = \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \frac{\exp(c_{n,i})}{\alpha!} (\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{n,ij})^{\alpha},$$

for any $|\alpha| = 2$ and

$$M_{n,j,\alpha,\beta} = \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \frac{\exp(c_{n,i})}{\alpha!\beta!} (\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{n,ij})^{\alpha+\beta}$$

for any $|\alpha| = |\beta| = 1$. Simple algebra leads to the following formulations of the partial derivatives of $\overline{U}(X; \mathbb{Z})$ and $\overline{V}(X; \mathbb{Z})$:

$$\begin{split} \frac{\partial \bar{U}}{\partial (\boldsymbol{Z})^{(u_1v_1)}}(\mathbb{X};\boldsymbol{Z}) &= \mathbb{X}^{(u_1)} \mathbb{X}^{(v_1)} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \boldsymbol{Z})\mathbb{X}), \\ \frac{\partial^2 \bar{U}}{\partial (\boldsymbol{Z})^{(u_1v_1)} \partial (\boldsymbol{Z})^{(u_2v_2)}}(\mathbb{X};\boldsymbol{Z}) &= \mathbb{X}^{(u_1)} \mathbb{X}^{(v_1)} \mathbb{X}^{(u_2)} \mathbb{X}^{(v_2)} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \boldsymbol{Z})\mathbb{X}), \\ \frac{\partial \bar{V}}{\partial (\boldsymbol{Z})^{(u_1v_1)}}(\mathbb{X};\boldsymbol{Z}) &= \mathbb{X}^{(v_1)} e_{u_1}, \\ \frac{\partial^2 \bar{V}}{\partial (\boldsymbol{Z})^{(u_1v_1)} \partial (\boldsymbol{Z})^{(u_2v_2)}}(\mathbb{X};\boldsymbol{Z}) &= \mathbf{0}_{\bar{d}}. \end{split}$$

Plugging these formulations into the functions $\bar{A}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X})$ and $\bar{A}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})$, we obtain that

$$\bar{A}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\mathbf{M}_Q^0 + \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_1, v_1=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n, j, e_{u_1 v_1}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_1)} \mathbb{X}^{(v_1)} (\mathbf{M}_V^0 + \mathbf{Z}_j^*) \mathbb{X} + \sum_{u_1, v_1=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n, j, e_{u_1 v_1}} \mathbb{X}^{(v_1)} e_{u_1} \Big] + \bar{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}),$$

$$\begin{split} \bar{A}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X} + \sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} e_{u_{1}} \\ &+ \sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\bar{d}} \sum_{u_{2},v_{2}=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}+e_{u_{2}v_{2}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{2})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X} \\ &+ \sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\bar{d}} \sum_{u_{2},v_{2}=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}},e_{u_{2}v_{2}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) e_{u_{2}} \Big] + \bar{R}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}). \end{split}$$

In these equations, e_u is denoted as the vector in $\mathbb{R}^{\bar{d}}$ such that its *u*-th element is 1 while its other elements are 0 for any $1 \leq u \leq \bar{d}$. Furthermore, e_{uv} is denoted as matrix in $\mathbb{R}^{\bar{d} \times \bar{d}}$ with its *uv*-th entry is 1 while other entries are zero.

Decomposition of the function $\bar{B}_n(\mathbb{X})$. Moving to the function $\bar{B}_n(\mathbb{X})$, we can decompose this function as follows:

$$\bar{B}_{n}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \Big[\bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{n,i}) - \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \Big] f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X})$$

+
$$\sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \Big[\bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{n,i}) - \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \Big] f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X})$$

:=
$$\bar{B}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) + \bar{B}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}).$$

An application of the Taylor expansions up to the first order for $\bar{B}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X})$ and the second order for $\bar{B}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})$ leads to

$$\bar{B}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \sum_{|\alpha|=1} \bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}\bar{U}}{\partial(\mathbf{Z})^{\alpha}}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) f_{G_n}(\mathbb{X}) + \bar{R}_{n,3}(\mathbb{X}),$$
$$\bar{B}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \sum_{1\le |\alpha|\le 2} \bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}\bar{U}}{\partial(\mathbf{Z})^{\alpha}}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_j^*) f_{G_n}(\mathbb{X}) + \bar{R}_{n,4}(\mathbb{X})$$

where the Taylor remainders $\bar{R}_{n,3}(\mathbb{X}), \bar{R}_{n,4}(\mathbb{X})$ satisfy that $\bar{R}_{n,3}(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{2n} \to 0$ and $\bar{R}_{n,4}(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{2n} \to 0$. Direct calculation leads to

$$\begin{split} \bar{B}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \boldsymbol{Z}_j^*) \mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_1, v_1=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n, j, e_{u_1 v_1}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_1)} \mathbb{X}^{(v_1)} \Big] f_{G_n}(\mathbb{X}) + \bar{R}_{n,3}(\mathbb{X}), \\ \bar{B}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|>1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \boldsymbol{Z}_j^*) \mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_1, v_1=1}^{d} \bar{M}_{n, j, e_{u_1 v_1}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_1)} \mathbb{X}^{(v_1)} \\ &+ \sum_{u_1, v_1=1}^{\bar{d}} \sum_{u_2, v_2=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n, j, e_{u_1 v_1}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_1)} \mathbb{X}^{(v_2)} \mathbb{X}^{(v_2)} \Big] f_{G_n}(\mathbb{X}) + \bar{R}_{n,4}(\mathbb{X}), \end{split}$$

Putting all the above results together, we can represent the function $Q_n(\mathbb{X})$ as follows:

$$\begin{split} Q_{n}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) + \sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} e_{u_{1}} \Big] \\ &+ \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X} + \sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} e_{u_{1}} \Big] \\ &+ \sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\bar{d}} \sum_{u_{2},v_{2}=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}+e_{u_{2}v_{2}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X} \\ &+ \sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\bar{d}} \sum_{u_{2},v_{2}=1}^{\bar{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}},e_{u_{2}v_{2}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) e_{u_{2}} \Big] \end{split}$$

$$-\sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{d} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \Big] f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \\ -\sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{d} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \\ +\sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{d} \sum_{u_{2},v_{2}=1}^{d} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})} \Big] f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \\ -\sum_{j=1}^{L} \bar{N}_{n,j} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) + \sum_{j=1}^{L} \bar{N}_{n,j} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) (M_{V}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) \\ + \bar{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) + \bar{R}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}) - \bar{R}_{n,3}(\mathbb{X}) - \bar{R}_{n,4}(\mathbb{X})$$

$$(25)$$

where $\bar{N}_{n,j} := \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \exp(c_{n,i}) - \exp(c_j^*)$ for any $j \in [L]$.

Step 2 - Non-vanishing coefficients. As indicated in equation (25), the ratio $Q_n(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{2n}$ can be expressed as a linear combination of the following independent functions:

$$\begin{split} \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})}(\mathbf{M}_{V}^{0} + \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}, \quad \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} e_{u_{1}}, \\ \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{2})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})}(\mathbf{M}_{V}^{0} + \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}, \quad \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})} e_{u_{2}}, \\ \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}), \quad \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})} f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}), \\ \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}), \quad \bar{U}(\mathbb{X}; \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) (\mathbf{M}_{V}^{0} + \mathbf{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}, \end{split}$$

for any indices $1 \leq j \leq L$ and $1 \leq u_1, v_1, u_2, v_2 \leq \overline{d}$.

We demonstrate that at least one of the coefficients of these independent functions does not go to 0 as $n \to \infty$. Assume by contrary that all these coefficients of these linear independent functions go to 0. From equation (25), we obtain that $\bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha}/\mathcal{D}_{2n}$, $\bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha,\beta}/\mathcal{D}_{2n}$, and $\bar{N}_{n,j}/\mathcal{D}_{2n}$ go to 0 for all the coefficients $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}^{\bar{d} \times \bar{d}}$ satisfying that $1 \le |\alpha| + |\beta| \le 2$. Since $N_{n,j}/\mathcal{D}_{2n} \to 0$, we find that for any $j \in [L]$

$$\frac{\left|\sum_{i\in\mathcal{V}_{j}}\exp(c_{n,i})-\exp(c_{j}^{*})\right|}{\mathcal{D}_{2n}}=\frac{\left|N_{n,j}\right|}{\mathcal{D}_{2n}}\to0.$$

Taking the summation of these limits leads to

$$\frac{\sum_{j=1}^{L} \left| \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \exp(c_{n,i}) - \exp(c_j^*) \right|}{\mathcal{D}_{2n}} \to 0.$$
(26)

Now, for any indices $j \in [L]$ such that $|\mathcal{V}_j| = 1$, the limits $\overline{M}_{n,j,e_{uv}}/\mathcal{D}_{2n} \to 0$ lead to $\frac{\sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \exp(c_{n,i}) \|\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{n,ij}\|_1}{\mathcal{D}_{2n}} \to 0$. That result directly implies that

$$\frac{\sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \exp(c_{n,i}) \|\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{n,ij}\|}{\mathcal{D}_{2n}} \to 0.$$
(27)

Moving to indices $j \in [L]$ such that their corresponding Voronoi cells satisfy that $|\mathcal{V}_j| > 1$. The limits $M_{n,j,2e_{uv}}/\mathcal{D}_{2n} \to 0$ lead to

$$\frac{\sum_{i\in\mathcal{V}_j}\exp(c_{n,i})\|\Delta Z_{n,ij}\|^2}{\mathcal{D}_{2n}} \to 0.$$
(28)

By putting the results in equations (26), (27), and (28) together, we arrive at $1 = \frac{D_{2n}}{D_{2n}} \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$, which is a contradiction. As a consequence, at least one of the coefficients of the linear independent functions in $Q_n(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{2n}$ does not go to 0 as $n \to \infty$.

Step 3 - Application of the Fatou's lemma. We denote \bar{m}_n as the maximum of the absolute values of the coefficients of the linear independent functions in $Q_n(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{2n}$. As at least one of these coefficients does not go to 0, it indicates that $1/\bar{m}_n \not\rightarrow \infty$ as $n \rightarrow \infty$. Since $||f_{G_n} - f_{G_*}||_{L^2(\mu)}/\mathcal{D}_{2n} \rightarrow 0$ as $n \rightarrow \infty$, we obtain $||f_{G_n} - f_{G_*}||_{L^2(\mu)}/(\bar{m}_n \mathcal{D}_{2n}) \rightarrow 0$. An application of the Fatou's lemma leads to:

$$0 = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\|f_{G_n} - f_{\bar{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)}}{\bar{m}_n \mathcal{D}_{2n}} \ge \int \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{|f_{G_n}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{\bar{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})|}{\bar{m}_n \mathcal{D}_{2n}} d\mu(\mathbb{X}) \ge 0.$$

That inequality demonstrates that $\liminf_{n\to\infty} \frac{\left|f_{G_n}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{\bar{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})\right|}{\bar{m}_n \mathcal{D}_{2n}} = 0$ for almost surely \mathbb{X} . As $n \to \infty$, we denote

$$\frac{\bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha}}{\bar{m}_n \mathcal{D}_{2n}} \to \bar{\lambda}_{j,\alpha}, \quad \frac{\bar{M}_{n,j,\alpha,\beta}}{m_n \mathcal{D}_{2n}} \to \bar{\xi}_{j,\alpha,\beta}, \quad \frac{\bar{N}_{n,j}}{m_n \mathcal{D}_{2n}} \to \bar{\tau}_j,$$

for any indices $j \in [L]$ and any coefficients $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}^{\bar{d} \times \bar{d}}$ such that $1 \leq |\alpha| + |\beta| \leq 2$. Here, we have that at least one coefficient from $\{\bar{\lambda}_{j,\alpha}, \bar{\xi}_{j,\alpha,\beta}, \bar{\tau}_j : j \in [L], \alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}^{\bar{d} \times \bar{d}} : 1 \leq |\alpha| + |\beta| \leq 2\}$ is different from 0 (indeed, it should be equal to 1). Given the above notations, the limit $\liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{|f_{G_n}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{\bar{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})|}{m_n \mathcal{D}_{2n}} = 0$ implies that

$$\begin{split} &\sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\tilde{d}} \bar{\lambda}_{j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} (M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}) + \sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\tilde{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} e_{u_{1}} \Big] \\ &+ \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\tilde{d}} \lambda_{j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} (M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X} + \sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\tilde{d}} \bar{M}_{n,j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} e_{u_{1}} \Big] \\ &+ \sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\tilde{d}} \sum_{u_{2},v_{2}=1}^{\tilde{d}} \bar{\lambda}_{j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}+e_{u_{2}v_{2}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) (M_{V}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X} \\ &+ \sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\tilde{d}} \sum_{u_{2},v_{2}=1}^{\tilde{d}} \bar{\xi}_{j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}},e_{u_{2}v_{2}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{2})} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) e_{u_{2}} \Big] \\ &- \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\tilde{d}} \bar{\lambda}_{j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \Big] f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \\ &- \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) \Big[\sum_{u_{1},v_{1}=1}^{\tilde{d}} \bar{\lambda}_{j,e_{u_{1}v_{1}}} \mathbb{X}^{(u_{1})} \mathbb{X}^{(v_{1})} \Big] f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \\ &- \sum_{j=1}^{L} \bar{\tau}_{j} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) f_{G_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) + \sum_{j=1}^{L} \bar{\tau}_{j} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) (M_{V}^{0}+Z_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} = 0 \end{aligned} \tag{29}$$

for almost surely X. However, that equation implies that all the coefficients $\{\bar{\lambda}_{j,\alpha}, \bar{\xi}_{j,\alpha,\beta}, \bar{\tau}_j : j \in [L], \alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}^{\bar{d} \times \bar{d}} : 1 \le |\alpha| + |\beta| \le 2\}$ are 0. It is a contradiction. As a consequence, we obtain that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \inf_{G \in \bar{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta): \mathcal{D}_2(G, \bar{G}_*) \le \varepsilon} \| f_G - f_{\bar{G}_*} \|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_2(G, \bar{G}_*) > 0$$

A.2.2. GLOBAL PART

The result of the local part implies that we can find a positive constant ε' such that

$$\inf_{G \in \bar{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta): \mathcal{D}_2(G, \bar{G}_*) \le \varepsilon'} \| f_G - f_{\bar{G}_*} \|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_2(G, \bar{G}_*) > 0.$$

Therefore to obtain the conclusion of the theorem, we only need to prove that

$$\inf_{G \in \bar{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta): \mathcal{D}_2(G, \bar{G}_*) > \varepsilon'} \| f_G - f_{\bar{G}_*} \|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_2(G, \bar{G}_*) > 0$$

We assume by contradiction that the above claim does not hold. It indicates that there exists a sequence of measures $G'_n := \sum_{i=1}^{\tilde{L}} \exp(c_{n,j}) \delta_{B_{n,i}A_{n,i}}$ in $\bar{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)$ such that

$$\begin{cases} \mathcal{D}_2(G'_n, \bar{G}_*) > \varepsilon' \\ \|f_{G'_n} - f_{\bar{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_2(G'_n, \bar{G}_*) \to 0 \end{cases}$$

as $n \to \infty$, which implies that $||f_{G'_n} - f_{\bar{G}_*}||_{L^2(\mu)} \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$. Given that Θ is a compact set, there exists a mixing measure G' in $\bar{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)$ such that one of the G'_n 's subsequences converges to G'. Since $\mathcal{D}_2(G'_n, \bar{G}_*) > \varepsilon'$, we obtain that $\mathcal{D}_2(G', \bar{G}_*) > \varepsilon'$. An application of the Fatou's lemma leads to

$$0 = \lim_{n \to \infty} \|f_{G'_n} - f_{\bar{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)} \ge \int \liminf_{n \to \infty} \|f_{G'_n}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{\bar{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})\|^2 d\mu(\mathbb{X}).$$

The above inequality indicates that $f_{G'} = f_{\bar{G}_*}$ for almost surely X. From the identifiability property, we deduce that $G' \equiv \bar{G}_*$. It follows that $\mathcal{D}_2(G', \bar{G}_*) = 0$, contradicting the fact that $\mathcal{D}_2(G', \bar{G}_*) > \varepsilon' > 0$. Hence, the proof is completed.

Proof for the identifiability property. We will prove that if $f_G(\mathbb{X}) = f_{\bar{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})$ for almost surely \mathbb{X} , then $G \equiv \bar{G}_*$. To ease the presentation, for any mixing measure $G = \sum_{j=1}^{\tilde{L}} \exp(c_j) \delta_{B_j A_j} \in \mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Xi)$, we denote

softmax_G(u) =
$$\frac{\exp(u)}{\sum_{j=1}^{\tilde{L}} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \boldsymbol{Z}_j) \mathbb{X} + c_j)}$$

where $u \in \{\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_Q^0 + \mathbb{Z}_j)\mathbb{X} + c_j : j \in [\tilde{L}]\}$. The equation $f_G(\mathbb{X}) = f_{\bar{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})$ indicates that

$$\sum_{j=1}^{L} \operatorname{softmax}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}+c_{j}^{*})(\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}=\sum_{j=1}^{\tilde{L}} \operatorname{softmax}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j})\mathbb{X}+c_{j})(\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j})\mathbb{X}.$$
 (30)

That equation implies that $L = \tilde{L}$. As a consequence, we find that

$$\{\operatorname{softmax}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}+c_{j}^{*}): j\in[L]\}=\{\operatorname{softmax}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j})\mathbb{X}+c_{j}): j\in[L]\},$$

for almost surely X. By relabelling the indices, we can assume without loss of generality that for any $j \in [L]$

softmax
$$(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}+c_{j}^{*}) = \operatorname{softmax}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\boldsymbol{Z}_{j})\mathbb{X}+c_{j})$$

for almost surely X. Given the invariance to translation of the softmax function, the equation (30) leads to

$$\sum_{j=1}^{L} \exp\left(c_{j}^{*}\right) \exp\left(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}\right) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}$$
$$= \sum_{j=1}^{L} \exp\left(c_{j}\right) \exp\left(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}) \mathbb{X}\right) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}) \mathbb{X}, \tag{31}$$

for almost surely X.

Now, the index set [L] can be partitioned into \bar{m} subsets $\bar{K}_1, \bar{K}_2, \ldots, \bar{K}_{\bar{m}}$ where $\bar{m} \leq L$, such that $\exp(c_j) = \exp(c_{j'}^*)$ for any indices $j, j' \in \bar{K}_i$ and $i \in [\bar{m}]$. Thus, equation (31) can be rewritten as follows:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{j \in \bar{K}_{i}} \exp\left(c_{j}^{*}\right) \exp\left(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}\right) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}^{*}) \mathbb{X}$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^{\bar{m}} \sum_{j \in \bar{K}_{i}} \exp\left(c_{j}\right) \exp\left(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}) \mathbb{X}\right) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \boldsymbol{Z}_{j}) \mathbb{X},$$

for almost surely X. The above equation implies that

$$\{(\boldsymbol{M}_V^0+\boldsymbol{Z}_j^*)\mathbb{X}:j\inar{K}_i\}=\{(\boldsymbol{M}_V^0+\boldsymbol{Z}_j)\mathbb{X}:j\inar{K}_i\},$$

for any $i \in [\bar{m}]$ and for almost surely X. Hence, we obtain that

$$\sum_{i=1}^{\bar{m}} \sum_{j \in \bar{K}_i} \exp\left(c_j\right) \delta_{\mathbf{Z}_j} = \sum_{i=1}^{\bar{m}} \sum_{j \in \bar{K}_i} \exp\left(c_j^*\right) \delta_{\mathbf{Z}_j^*}.$$

As a consequence, $G \equiv G_*$ and the proof is completed.

A.3. Proof of Theorem 5.3

Firstly, we can reduce to the case where W_1 , W_2 are identity matrices. In particular, we may denote $\sigma'_1(X) = \sigma_1(W_1X)$ for input X, and consider σ'_1 in the place of σ_1 . We first start with the following result regarding the convergence rate of the regression function estimation $f_{\tilde{G}_n}$ to the true regression function $f_{\tilde{G}_n}$:

Proposition A.2. Given the least square estimator \widetilde{G}_n in equation (16), the convergence rate of the regression function estimation $f_{\widetilde{G}_n}(\cdot)$ to the true regression function $f_{\widetilde{G}_*}(\cdot)$ under the $L^2(\mu)$ norm is parametric on the sample size, that is,

$$\|f_{\tilde{G}_n} - f_{\tilde{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)} = \mathcal{O}_P(\sqrt{\log(n)/n}).$$
(32)

Given rate of $f_{\tilde{G}_n}$ in Proposition A.2, our goal is to demonstrate the following inequality:

$$\inf_{\widetilde{G}\in\widetilde{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)} \|f_{\widetilde{G}} - f_{\widetilde{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G},\widetilde{G}_*) > 0.$$

We divide the proof of the above inequality into local and global parts. Before going into the proof details, let us introduce some essential assumptions on the activation function σ .

Assumptions. We impose the following assumptions on the activation functions σ_1 and σ_2 :

(A.1) (Algebraic independence) If there exist parameters (B, A) and (B', A') such that $\sigma_2(B)\sigma_1(A) = \sigma_2(B')\sigma_1(A')$, then we obtain that (B, A) = (B', A').

(A.2) (Uniform Lipschitz) Let $F(\mathbf{X}; \mathbf{B}, \mathbf{A}) := \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\mathbf{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\mathbf{B})\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}))\mathbb{X})(\mathbf{M}_V^0 + \sigma_2(\mathbf{B})\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}))\mathbb{X}$. Then, for any $\tau \in \{1, 2\}$, we have

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=\tau} \left| \left(\frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} F}{\partial \boldsymbol{A}^{\alpha_1} \partial \boldsymbol{B}^{\alpha_2}} (\boldsymbol{X}; \boldsymbol{B}, \boldsymbol{A}) - \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} F}{\partial \boldsymbol{A}^{\alpha_1} \partial \boldsymbol{B}^{\alpha_2}} (\boldsymbol{X}; \boldsymbol{B}', \boldsymbol{A}') \right) \gamma^{\alpha} \right| \le C \| (\boldsymbol{B}, \boldsymbol{A}) - (\boldsymbol{B}', \boldsymbol{A}') \|^{\zeta} \| \gamma \|^{\tau},$$

for any vector $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}^{2dr}$ and for some positive constants ζ and C which are independent of X and (B, A), (B', A'). Here, $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \alpha_2) \in \mathbb{N}^{r \times d} \times \mathbb{N}^{d \times r}$.

(A.3) (Strong identifiability) For any natural number ℓ and distinct parameters $\{(B_j, A_j) : j \in [\ell]\}$, the functions in the set

$$\left\{ \boldsymbol{X}^{(u)}, \boldsymbol{X}^{(u)} \boldsymbol{X}^{\top} \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}), \boldsymbol{X}^{(u)} \sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}) \boldsymbol{X}, \boldsymbol{X}^{\top} \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}), \sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}) \boldsymbol{X} \right. \\ \left. \boldsymbol{X}^{(u)} \boldsymbol{X}^{(v)}, \boldsymbol{X}^{(u)} \boldsymbol{X}^{(v)} [\boldsymbol{X}^{\top} \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j})]^{2}, \boldsymbol{X}^{(u)} \boldsymbol{X}^{(v)} [\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}) \boldsymbol{X}]^{2}, \\ \left. \boldsymbol{X}^{(u)} \boldsymbol{X}^{(v)} \boldsymbol{X}^{\top} \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}) \sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}) \boldsymbol{X} : j \in [\ell], \ u, v \in [d] \right\}$$

are linearly independent for almost surely X.

A.3.1. LOCAL PART

For the local part, we prove that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \inf_{\widetilde{G} \in \mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta): \mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}, \widetilde{G}_*) \le \varepsilon} \| f_{\widetilde{G}} - f_{\widetilde{G}_*} \|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}, \widetilde{G}_*) > 0.$$

Assume that the above claim does not hold. It indicates that we can find a sequence of mixing measures $\widetilde{G}_n := \sum_{j'=1}^{L'} \exp(c_{n,j'}) \delta_{B_{n,j'}A_{n,j'}}$ in $\widetilde{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)$ such that

$$\begin{cases} \mathcal{D}_{3n} := \mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}_n, \widetilde{G}_*) \to 0, \\ \|f_{\widetilde{G}_n} - f_{\widetilde{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0. \end{cases}$$

as $n \to \infty$. We denote $\mathcal{V}_j^n := \mathcal{V}_j(\widetilde{G}_n)$ as a Voronoi cell of \widetilde{G}_n generated by the *j*-th components of \widetilde{G}_* . Without loss of generality, we may assume that those Voronoi cells do not depend on the sample size, i.e., $\mathcal{V}_j = \mathcal{V}_j^n$. Therefore, the Voronoi loss \mathcal{D}_{3n} can be rewritten as follows:

$$\mathcal{D}_{3n} := \sum_{j'=1}^{L} \left| \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{n,i}) - \exp(c_{j'}^*) \right| + \sum_{j' \in [L]: |\mathcal{V}_{j'}| = 1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{n,i}) (\|\Delta B_{n,ij'}\| + \|\Delta A_{n,ij'}\|) \\ + \sum_{j' \in [L]: |\mathcal{V}_{j'}| > 1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}} \exp(c_{n,i}) (\|\Delta B_{n,ij'}\|^2 + \|\Delta A_{n,ij'}\|^2),$$

where $\Delta B_{n,ij'} := B_{n,i} - B_{j'}^*$ and $\Delta A_{n,ij'} := A_{n,i} - A_{j'}^*$ for all $i \in \mathcal{V}_{j'}$ and $j' \in [L]$.

Since $\mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0$, we have $\sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \exp(c_{n,i}) \to \exp(c_j^*)$, $B_{n,i} \to B_j^*$, and $A_{n,i} \to A_j^*$ for any $i \in \mathcal{V}_j$ and $j \in [L]$. Throughout this proof, we assume without loss of generality that $M_{K,j}^0 = I_{\bar{d}}$ with a note that our techniques can be extended to the general setting of that matrix. Now, the proof of the local part is divided into three steps as follows:

Step 1 - Taylor expansion. First, we define

$$Q_n(\mathbb{X}) := \left[\sum_{k=1}^L \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_k^*)\sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_k^*))\mathbb{X} + c_k^*)\right] \cdot [f_{\widetilde{G}_n}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{\widetilde{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})].$$

Then, we can decompose the function $Q_n(\mathbb{X})$ as follows:

$$Q_{n}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j=1}^{L} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \Big[\exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{n,i})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{n,i}))\mathbb{X}) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{n,i})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{n,i}))\mathbb{X} \\ - \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X} \Big] \\ - \sum_{j=1}^{L} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \Big[\exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q,i}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{n,i})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{n,i}))\mathbb{X}) - \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}) \Big] f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \\ + \sum_{j=1}^{L} \Big(\sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) - \exp(c_{j}^{*}) \Big) \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}) \Big[(\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X} - f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \Big] \\ := \widetilde{A}_{n}(\mathbb{X}) - \widetilde{B}_{n}(\mathbb{X}) + \widetilde{C}_{n}(\mathbb{X}).$$

$$(33)$$

Decomposition of the function $\widetilde{A}_n(\mathbb{X})$. We denote $\widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}, \boldsymbol{A}) := \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B})\sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}))\mathbb{X})$ and $\widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}, \boldsymbol{A}) := (\boldsymbol{M}_V^0 + \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B})\sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}))\mathbb{X}$, and $F(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}, \boldsymbol{A}) = \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}, \boldsymbol{A})\widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}, \boldsymbol{A})$. Based on the number of elements in each Voronoi cells, we decompose the function $\widetilde{A}_n(\mathbb{X})$ as follows:

$$\widetilde{A}_{n}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \sum_{i\in\mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \Big[F(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{n,i}, \boldsymbol{A}_{n,i}) - F(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \Big] \\ + \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \sum_{i\in\mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \Big[F(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{n,i}, \boldsymbol{A}_{n,i}) - F(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \Big] \\ := \widetilde{A}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) + \widetilde{A}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})$$

An application of the first-order Taylor expansion leads to

$$\widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{n,i}, \boldsymbol{A}_{n,i}) = \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) + \sum_{|\alpha|=1} (\Delta \boldsymbol{A}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_{1}} (\Delta \boldsymbol{B}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_{2}} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \widetilde{U}}{\partial \boldsymbol{A}^{\alpha_{1}} \partial \boldsymbol{B}^{\alpha_{2}}} (\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) + \widetilde{R}_{ij,1}(\mathbb{X}),$$
$$\widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{n,i}, \boldsymbol{A}_{n,i}) = \widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) + \sum_{|\alpha|=1} (\Delta \boldsymbol{A}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_{1}} (\Delta \boldsymbol{B}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_{2}} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \widetilde{V}}{\partial \boldsymbol{A}^{\alpha_{1}} \partial \boldsymbol{B}^{\alpha_{2}}} (\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) + \widetilde{R}_{ij,2}(\mathbb{X}),$$

for any i and j such that $i \in \mathcal{V}_j$ and $|\mathcal{V}_j| = 1$. Here, the functions $\widetilde{R}_{ij,1}(\mathbb{X})$ and $\widetilde{R}_{ij,2}(\mathbb{X})$ denote the Taylor remainders. Collecting the above results leads to

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{A}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_{j}} \frac{\exp(c_{n,i})}{\alpha!} \sum_{|\alpha|=1} \left\{ (\Delta \boldsymbol{A}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_{1}} (\Delta \boldsymbol{B}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_{2}} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \widetilde{U}}{\partial \boldsymbol{A}^{\alpha_{1}} \partial \boldsymbol{B}^{\alpha_{2}}} (\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \\ &+ (\Delta \boldsymbol{A}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_{1}} (\Delta \boldsymbol{B}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_{2}} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \widetilde{V}}{\partial \boldsymbol{A}^{\alpha_{1}} \partial \boldsymbol{B}^{\alpha_{2}}} (\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \right\} + \widetilde{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) \\ &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \sum_{|\alpha|=1} \left\{ \widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \widetilde{U}}{\partial \boldsymbol{A}^{\alpha_{1}} \partial \boldsymbol{B}^{\alpha_{2}}} (\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \\ &+ \widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|} \widetilde{V}}{\partial \boldsymbol{A}^{\alpha_{1}} \partial \boldsymbol{B}^{\alpha_{2}}} (\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \right\} + \widetilde{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) \end{split}$$

where the function $\widetilde{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X})$ satisfies that $\widetilde{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0$. It is due to the uniform Lipschitz property of the function F. In the above display, the formulations of the coefficients $\widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha}$ are given by:

$$\widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\alpha_2} = \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \frac{\exp(c_{n,i})}{\alpha!} (\Delta \boldsymbol{A}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_1} (\Delta \boldsymbol{B}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_2},$$

for any $|\alpha| = 1$.

Moving to the function $\widetilde{A}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})$, an application of the Taylor expansion up to the second order leads to

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{A}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|>1} \sum_{1\leq |\alpha|\leq 2} \left\{ \widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\alpha_2} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}\widetilde{U}}{\partial A^{\alpha_1} \partial B^{\alpha_2}} (\mathbb{X}; B_j^*, A_j^*) \widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; B_j^*, A_j^*) \\ &+ \widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\alpha_2} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}\widetilde{V}}{\partial A^{\alpha_1} \partial B^{\alpha_2}} (\mathbb{X}; B_j^*, A_j^*) \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; B_j^*, A_j^*) \right\} \\ &+ \sum_{|\alpha|=1, |\beta|=1} \widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\beta_1,\alpha_2,\beta_2} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}\widetilde{U}}{\partial A^{\alpha_1} \partial B^{\alpha_2}} (\mathbb{X}; B_j^*, A_j^*) \frac{\partial^{|\beta|}\widetilde{V}}{\partial A^{\beta_1} \partial B^{\beta_2}} (\mathbb{X}; B_j^*, A_j^*) + \widetilde{R}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}) \end{split}$$

where the remainder $\widetilde{R}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})$ satisfies that $\widetilde{R}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0$. In this equation, the coefficients $\widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\alpha_2}$ and $\widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\beta_1,\alpha_2,\beta_2}$ take the following forms:

$$\widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\alpha_2} = \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \frac{\exp(c_{n,i})}{\alpha!} (\Delta \boldsymbol{A}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_1} (\Delta \boldsymbol{B}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_2},$$

for any $|\alpha| = 2$ and

$$\widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\beta_1,\alpha_2,\beta_2} = \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \frac{\exp(c_{n,i})}{\alpha!\beta!} (\Delta \boldsymbol{A}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_1 + \beta_1} (\Delta \boldsymbol{B}_{n,ij})^{\alpha_2 + \beta_2},$$

for any $|\alpha| = |\beta| = 1$. Simple algebra leads to the following formulations of the partial derivatives of $\widetilde{U}(X; B, A)$ and $\widetilde{V}(X; B, A)$:

Plugging these formulations into the functions $\widetilde{A}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X})$ and $\widetilde{A}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})$, we obtain that

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{A}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}) \Big[\left(\boldsymbol{L}_{n,1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}) + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,2,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} \right) \\ & (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X} + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}) + \sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} \boldsymbol{L}_{n,2,j} \Big] + \widetilde{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}), \\ \widetilde{A}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}) \Big[\left(\boldsymbol{L}_{n,1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}) + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,2,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} \right. \\ & + \mathbb{X}^{\top} \boldsymbol{L}_{n,3,j}\mathbb{X}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}))^{2} + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,4,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}) + \mathbb{X}^{\top} \boldsymbol{L}_{n,5,j}\mathbb{X}(\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X})^{2} + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,6,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} \\ & + \mathbb{X}^{\top} \boldsymbol{L}_{n,7,j}\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}^{\top} \boldsymbol{L}_{n,7,j}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} \right) \times (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X} + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}) \\ & + \sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}\boldsymbol{L}_{n,2,j} + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,4,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}) + \sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}\boldsymbol{L}_{n,6,j} + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,7,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X} \right] + \widetilde{R}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}), \end{split}$$

where the formulations of $L_{n,1,j}, L_{n,2,j}, \ldots, L_{n,6,j}$ are given by:

$$\begin{split} & L_{n,1,j} := (\widetilde{M}_{n,j,e_u,0_d} \sigma'_1(\boldsymbol{A}^{(u)}))_{u=1}^d, \\ & L_{n,2,j} := (\widetilde{M}_{n,j,0_d,e_u} \sigma'_2(\boldsymbol{B}^{(u)}))_{u=1}^d, \\ & L_{n,3,j} := (\widetilde{M}_{n,j,e_u+e_v,0_d} \sigma'_1(\boldsymbol{A}^{(u)})\sigma'_1(\boldsymbol{A}^{(v)}))_{u,v=1}^d, \\ & L_{n,4,j} := (\widetilde{M}_{n,j,2e_u,0_d} \sigma''_1(\boldsymbol{A}^{(u)}))_{u=1}^d, \\ & L_{n,5,j} := (\widetilde{M}_{n,j,0_d,e_u+e_v} \sigma'_2(\boldsymbol{B}^{(u)})\sigma'_2(\boldsymbol{B}^{(v)}))_{u,v=1}^d, \\ & L_{n,6,j} := (\widetilde{M}_{n,j,0_d,2e_u} \sigma''_1(\boldsymbol{A}^{(u)}))_{u=1}^d, \\ & L_{n,7,j} := (\widetilde{M}_{n,j,e_u,e_v} \sigma'_1(\boldsymbol{A}^{(u)})\sigma'_2(\boldsymbol{B}^{(v)}))_{u,v=1}^d. \end{split}$$

In these equations, e_u is denoted as the vector in $\mathbb{R}^{\bar{d}}$ such that its *u*-th element is 1 while its other elements are 0 for any $1 \leq u \leq \bar{d}$. Furthermore, e_{uv} is denoted as matrix in $\mathbb{R}^{\bar{d} \times \bar{d}}$ with its *uv*-th entry is 1 while other entries are zero.

Decomposition of the function $\widetilde{B}_n(\mathbb{X})$. Moving to the function $\widetilde{B}_n(\mathbb{X})$, we can decompose this function as follows:

$$\widetilde{B}_{n}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \sum_{i\in\mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \left[\widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{n,i}, \boldsymbol{A}_{n,i}) - \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \right] f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \\ + \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \sum_{i\in\mathcal{V}_{j}} \exp(c_{n,i}) \left[\widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{n,i}, \boldsymbol{A}_{n,i}) - \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*} \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}) \right] f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \\ := \widetilde{B}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) + \widetilde{B}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}).$$

An application of the Taylor expansions up to the first order for $\widetilde{B}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X})$ and the second order for $\widetilde{B}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X})$ leads to

$$\widetilde{B}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \sum_{|\alpha|=1} \widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\alpha_2} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}U}{\partial A^{\alpha_1} \partial B^{\alpha_2}}(\mathbb{X}; B_j^*, A_j^*) f_{\widetilde{G}_n}(\mathbb{X}) + \widetilde{R}_{n,3}(\mathbb{X}),$$
$$\widetilde{B}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \sum_{1\le |\alpha|\le 2} \widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\alpha_2} \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}\widetilde{U}}{\partial A^{\alpha_1} \partial B^{\alpha_2}}(\mathbb{X}; B_j^*, A_j^*) f_{\widetilde{G}_n}(\mathbb{X}) + \widetilde{R}_{n,4}(\mathbb{X})$$

where the Taylor remainders $\widetilde{R}_{n,3}(\mathbb{X}), \widetilde{R}_{n,4}(\mathbb{X})$ satisfy that $\widetilde{R}_{n,3}(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0$ and $\widetilde{R}_{n,4}(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0$. Direct calculation leads to

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{B}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_j^*))\mathbb{X}) \Big[\boldsymbol{L}_{n,1,j}^\top \mathbb{X} \mathbb{X}^\top \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_j^*) + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,2,j}^\top \mathbb{X} \sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_j^*) \mathbb{X} \Big] f_{\widetilde{G}_n}(\mathbb{X}) + \widetilde{R}_{n,3}(\mathbb{X}), \\ \widetilde{B}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|>1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_j^*))\mathbb{X}) \Big[\boldsymbol{L}_{n,1,j}^\top \mathbb{X} \mathbb{X}^\top \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_j^*) + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,2,j}^\top \mathbb{X} \sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_j^*) \mathbb{X} \\ &+ \mathbb{X}^\top \boldsymbol{L}_{n,3,j} \mathbb{X} (\mathbb{X}^\top \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_j^*))^2 + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,4,j}^\top \mathbb{X} \mathbb{X}^\top \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_j^*) + \mathbb{X}^\top \boldsymbol{L}_{n,5,j} \mathbb{X} (\sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_j^*) \mathbb{X})^2 + \boldsymbol{L}_{n,6,j}^\top \mathbb{X} \sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_j^*) \mathbb{X} \\ &+ \mathbb{X}^\top \boldsymbol{L}_{n,7,j} \mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}^\top \boldsymbol{L}_{n,7,j} \mathbb{X} \mathbb{X}^\top \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_j^*) \sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_j^*) \mathbb{X} \Big] f_{\widetilde{G}_n}(\mathbb{X}) + \widetilde{R}_{n,4}(\mathbb{X}), \end{split}$$

Putting all the above results together, we can represent the function $Q_n(\mathbb{X})$ as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} Q_{n}(\mathbb{X}) &= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}) \Big[(L_{n,1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}) + L_{n,2,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) (M_{V}^{0} \qquad (34) \\ &+ \sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X} + L_{n,1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}) + \sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}L_{n,2,j} \Big] \\ &+ \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}) \Big[(L_{n,1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}) + L_{n,2,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} \\ &+ \mathbb{X}^{\top}L_{n,3,j}\mathbb{X}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}))^{2} + L_{n,4,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}) + \mathbb{X}^{\top}L_{n,5,j}\mathbb{X}(\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X})^{2} + L_{n,6,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} \\ &+ \mathbb{X}^{\top}L_{n,7,j}\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}^{\top}L_{n,7,j}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) \times (M_{V}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X} + L_{n,1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}) \\ &+ \sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}L_{n,2,j} + L_{n,4,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}) + \sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}L_{n,6,j} + L_{n,7,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X} \Big] \\ &- \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}))\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}) \Big[L_{n,1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}) + L_{n,2,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} \Big] f_{\tilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \\ &- \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_{j}|>1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}))\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}) \Big[L_{n,1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}) + L_{n,2,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} \Big] f_{\tilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \\ &+ \mathbb{X}^{\top}L_{n,3,j}\mathbb{X}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}))^{2} + L_{n,4,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}) + \mathbb{X}^{\top}L_{n,5,j}\mathbb{X}(\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X})^{2} \\ &+ L_{n,6,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}^{\top}L_{n,7,j}\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}))^{2} + L_{n,5,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}(\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}) \Big] f_{\tilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \\ &+ \sum_{j=1}^{L}\widetilde{N}_{n,j}\exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(B_{j}^{*}))\sigma_{1}(A_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}) \Big[(M_{V}^{0} + B_{j}^{*}A_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X} - f_{\tilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}) \Big] \\ &+ \widetilde{R}_{n,1}(\mathbb{X}) + \widetilde{R}_{n,2}(\mathbb{X}) - \widetilde{R}_{n,3}(\mathbb{X}) - \widetilde{R}_{n,4}(\mathbb{X}), \end{aligned}$$

where $\widetilde{N}_{n,j} := \sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \exp(c_{n,i}) - \exp(c_j^*)$ for any $j \in [L]$.

Step 2 - Non-vanishing coefficients. As indicated in equation (37), the ratio $Q_n(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{3n}$ can be expressed as a linear combination of the following independent functions:

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}), \quad \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{\widetilde{V}}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}), \quad \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}) \\ \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}e_{u}, \quad \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}))^{2}\widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}), \\ \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}(\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X})^{2}\widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}), \quad \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X})\widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}), \\ \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}\boldsymbol{D}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}), \quad \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}\widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}), \\ \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}\widetilde{V}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}, \boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}), \quad \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}), \\ \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}))^{2}f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}), \quad \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}), \\ \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}(\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X})^{2}f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}), \quad \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}), \\ \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}(\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X})^{2}f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}), \quad \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}), \\ \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}(\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X})^{2}f_{\widetilde{G}_{n}}(\mathbb{X}), \quad \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*}\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathbb{X}^{(u)}\mathbb{X}^{(v)}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*})\mathcal{X}}, \quad \widetilde{U}(\mathbb{X}; \boldsymbol{B}_{j$$

for any indices $1 \le j \le L$ and $1 \le u_1, v_1, u_2, v_2 \le \overline{d}$.

We demonstrate that at least one of the coefficients of these independent functions does not go to 0 as $n \to \infty$. Assume by contrary that all these coefficients of these linear independent functions go to 0. From equation (37), we obtain that $\widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\alpha_2}/\mathcal{D}_{3n}, \widetilde{M}_{n,j,\alpha_1,\beta_1,\alpha_2,\beta_2}/\mathcal{D}_{3n}$, and $\widetilde{N}_{n,j}/\mathcal{D}_{3n}$ go to 0 for all the coefficients $\alpha_1, \beta_1, \alpha_2, \beta_2 \in \mathbb{N}^{\overline{d} \times \overline{d}}$ satisfying that $1 \leq |\alpha_1| + |\beta_1| + |\alpha_2| + |\beta_2| \leq 2$. Since $\widetilde{N}_{n,j}/\mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0$, we find that for any $j \in [L]$

$$\frac{\left|\sum_{i\in\mathcal{V}_j}\exp(c_{n,i})-\exp(c_j^*)\right|}{\mathcal{D}_{3n}} = \frac{\left|\widetilde{N}_{n,j}\right|}{\mathcal{D}_{3n}} \to 0.$$

Taking the summation of these limits leads to

$$\frac{\sum_{j=1}^{L} |\sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \exp(c_{n,i}) - \exp(c_j^*)|}{\mathcal{D}_{3n}} \to 0.$$
(38)

Now, for any index $j \in [L]$ such that $|\mathcal{V}_j| = 1$, the limits $\widetilde{M}_{n,j,e_u,0_d}/\mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0$ lead to $\frac{\sum_{i \in \mathcal{V}_j} \exp(c_{n,i}) \|\Delta \mathbf{A}_{n,ij}\|_1}{\mathcal{D}_{3n}} \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$. Due to the equivalence between the ℓ_1 -norm and the ℓ_2 -norm, this result directly implies that

$$\frac{\sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1}\sum_{i\in\mathcal{V}_j}\exp(c_{n,i})\|\Delta A_{n,ij}\|}{\mathcal{D}_{3n}}\to 0.$$

Similarly, since $\widetilde{M}_{n,j,0_d,e_u}/\mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0$, we also get that $\frac{\sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1}\sum_{i\in\mathcal{V}_j}\exp(c_{n,i})\|\Delta B_{n,ij}\|}{\mathcal{D}_{3n}} \to 0$. Thus, we obtain that

$$\frac{\sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1}\sum_{i\in\mathcal{V}_j}\exp(c_{n,i})(\|\Delta A_{n,ij}\| + \|\Delta B_{n,ij}\|)}{\mathcal{D}_{3n}} \to 0$$
(39)

Moving to indices $j \in [L]$ such that their corresponding Voronoi cells satisfy that $|\mathcal{V}_j| > 1$. The limits $\widetilde{M}_{n,j,2e_u,0_d}/\mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0$ and $\widetilde{M}_{n,j,0_d,2e_u}/\mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0$ induces that

$$\frac{\sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|>1}\sum_{i\in\mathcal{V}_j}\exp(c_{n,i})(\|\Delta \boldsymbol{A}_{n,ij}\|^2 + \|\Delta \boldsymbol{B}_{n,ij}\|^2)}{\mathcal{D}_{3n}} \to 0$$
(40)

By putting the results in equations (38), (39), and (40) together, we arrive at $1 = \frac{D_{3n}}{D_{3n}} \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$, which is a contradiction. As a consequence, at least one of the coefficients of the linear independent functions in $Q_n(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{3n}$ does not go to 0 as $n \to \infty$.

Step 3 - Application of the Fatou's lemma. We denote \tilde{m}_n as the maximum of the absolute values of the coefficients of the linear independent functions in $Q_n(\mathbb{X})/\mathcal{D}_{3n}$. As at least one of these coefficients does not go to 0, it indicates that $1/\tilde{m}_n \neq \infty$ as $n \to \infty$. Since $\|f_{\tilde{G}_n} - f_{\tilde{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)}/\mathcal{D}_{3n} \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$, we obtain $\|f_{\tilde{G}_n} - f_{\tilde{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)}/(\tilde{m}_n\mathcal{D}_{3n}) \to 0$. An application of the Fatou's lemma leads to:

$$0 = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\|f_{\widetilde{G}_n} - f_{\widetilde{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)}}{\widetilde{m}_n \mathcal{D}_{3n}} \ge \int \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{\left|f_{\widetilde{G}_n}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{\widetilde{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})\right|}{\widetilde{m}_n \mathcal{D}_{3n}} d\mu(\mathbb{X}) \ge 0$$

That inequality demonstrates that $\liminf_{n\to\infty} \frac{\left|f_{\widetilde{G}_n}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{\widetilde{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})\right|}{\widetilde{m}_n \mathcal{D}_{3n}} = 0$ for almost surely \mathbb{X} . As $n \to \infty$, we denote

$$\frac{\widetilde{N}_{n,j}}{\widetilde{m}_n \mathcal{D}_{3n}} \to \widetilde{\lambda}_{0,j}, \quad \frac{L_{n,\tau,j}}{\widetilde{m}_n \mathcal{D}_{3n}} \to \widetilde{\lambda}_{\tau,j},$$

for any indices $j \in [L]$ and $\tau \in [7]$. Here, at least one element of the set $\{\tilde{\lambda}_{0,j}, \tilde{\lambda}_{\tau,j} : j \in [L], \tau \in [7]\}$ is different from 0. Given the above notations, the limit $\liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{\left|f_{\tilde{G}_n}^{-}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{\tilde{G}_*}^{-}(\mathbb{X})\right|}{m_n \mathcal{D}_{3n}} = 0$ implies that $= \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\mathbf{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*))\mathbb{X}) \left[(\tilde{\lambda}_{1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \tilde{\lambda}_{2,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*)\mathbb{X}) (\mathbf{M}_V^0 + \sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*))\mathbb{X} + \tilde{\lambda}_{1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*)\mathbb{X} \tilde{\lambda}_{2,j}\right] + \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|>1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\mathbf{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*))\mathbb{X}) \left[(\tilde{\lambda}_{1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \tilde{\lambda}_{2,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*)\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}^{\top}\tilde{\lambda}_{3,j}\mathbb{X}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*))^2 + \tilde{\lambda}_{4,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \tilde{\lambda}_{3,j}\mathbb{X}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*))^2 + \tilde{\lambda}_{4,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \tilde{\lambda}_{1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*)\mathbb{X} \right]$ $\times (\mathbf{M}_V^0 + \sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*))\mathbb{X} + \tilde{\lambda}_{1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*)\mathbb{X}\tilde{\lambda}_{2,j} + \tilde{\lambda}_{4,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*)\mathbb{X}\tilde{\lambda}_{6,j} + \tilde{\lambda}_{7,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X} \right]$ $- \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\mathbf{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*))\mathbb{X}) \left[\tilde{\lambda}_{1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \tilde{\lambda}_{2,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*)\mathbb{X} \right] f_{\tilde{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})$ $- \sum_{j:|\mathcal{V}_j|=1} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\mathbf{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*))\mathbb{X}) \left[\tilde{\lambda}_{1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \tilde{\lambda}_{2,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*)\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}^{\top}\tilde{\lambda}_{3,j}\mathbb{X}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*))^2 \right]$ $+ \tilde{\lambda}_{4,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \mathbb{X}^{\top}\tilde{\lambda}_{5,j}\mathbb{X}(\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*)\mathbb{X}) \right] \left[\tilde{\lambda}_{1,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \tilde{\lambda}_{2,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*)\mathbb{X} + \mathbb{X}^{\top}\tilde{\lambda}_{3,j}\mathbb{X}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*))^2 \right]$ $+ \tilde{\lambda}_{4,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*) + \sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*)\mathbb{X} \right] \left[\tilde{\lambda}_{4,j}^{\top}\mathbb{X}^{\top}\mathbb$

for almost surely X. However, that equation implies that all the coefficients $\{\tilde{\lambda}_{0,j}, \tilde{\lambda}_{\tau,j} : j \in [L], \tau \in [7]\}$ are 0. It is a contradiction. As a consequence, we obtain that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \inf_{\widetilde{G} \in \widetilde{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta): \mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}, \widetilde{G}_*) \le \varepsilon} \| f_{\widetilde{G}} - f_{\widetilde{G}_*} \|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}, \widetilde{G}_*) > 0.$$

A.3.2. GLOBAL PART

The result of the local part implies that we can find a positive constant ε' such that

$$\inf_{\widetilde{G}\in\widetilde{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta):\mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G},\widetilde{G}_*)\leq\varepsilon'}\|f_{\widetilde{G}}-f_{\widetilde{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)}/\mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G},\widetilde{G}_*)>0.$$

Therefore to obtain the conclusion of the theorem, we only need to prove that

$$\inf_{\widetilde{G}\in\widetilde{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta):\mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G},\widetilde{G}_*)>\varepsilon'} \|f_{\widetilde{G}}-f_{\widetilde{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)}/\mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G},\widetilde{G}_*)>0.$$

We assume by contradiction that the above claim does not hold. It indicates that there exists a sequence of measures $\widetilde{G}'_n := \sum_{j=1}^L \exp(c_{n,j}) \delta_{(\boldsymbol{B}_{n,j},\boldsymbol{A}_{n,j})}$ in $\widetilde{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)$ such that

$$\begin{cases} \mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}'_n, \widetilde{G}_*) > \varepsilon' \\ \|f_{\widetilde{G}'_n} - f_{\widetilde{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)} / \mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}'_n, \widetilde{G}_*) \to 0 \end{cases}$$

as $n \to \infty$, which implies that $\|f_{\widetilde{G}'_n} - f_{\widetilde{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)} \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$.

Given that Θ is a compact set, there exists a mixing measure \widetilde{G}' in $\widetilde{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)$ such that one of the \widetilde{G}'_n 's subsequences converges to \widetilde{G}' . Since $\mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}'_n, \widetilde{G}_*) > \varepsilon'$, we obtain that $\mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}', \widetilde{G}_*) > \varepsilon'$. An application of the Fatou's lemma leads to

$$0 = \lim_{n \to \infty} \|f_{\widetilde{G}'_n} - f_{\widetilde{G}_*}\|_{L^2(\mu)} \ge \int \liminf_{n \to \infty} \left\|f_{\widetilde{G}'_n}(\mathbb{X}) - f_{\widetilde{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})\right\|^2 d\mu(\mathbb{X}).$$

The above inequality indicates that $f_{\widetilde{G}'} = f_{\widetilde{G}_*}$ for almost surely X. From the identifiability property, we deduce that $\widetilde{G}' \equiv \widetilde{G}_*$. It follows that $\mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}', \widetilde{G}_*) = 0$, contradicting the fact that $\mathcal{D}_3(\widetilde{G}', \widetilde{G}_*) > \varepsilon' > 0$. Hence, the proof is completed.

Proof for the identifiability property. We will prove that if $f_{\widetilde{G}}(\mathbb{X}) = f_{\widetilde{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})$ for almost surely \mathbb{X} , then $G \equiv \widetilde{G}_*$. To ease the presentation, for any mixing measure $\widetilde{G} = \sum_{j=1}^{\widetilde{L}} \exp(c_j) \delta_{(\mathbf{B}_j, \mathbf{A}_j)} \in \mathcal{G}_{L'}(\Theta)$, we denote

softmax_G(u) =
$$\frac{\exp(u)}{\sum_{j=1}^{\tilde{L}} \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}))\mathbb{X} + c_{j})}$$

where $u \in \{\mathbb{X}^{\top}(M_Q^0 + \sigma_2(B_j)\sigma_1(A_j))\mathbb{X} + c_j : j \in [\tilde{L}]\}$. The equation $f_{\tilde{G}}(\mathbb{X}) = f_{\tilde{G}_*}(\mathbb{X})$ indicates that

$$\sum_{j=1}^{\tilde{L}} \operatorname{softmax}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}))\mathbb{X} + c_{j})(\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}))\mathbb{X}$$
$$= \sum_{j=1}^{L} \operatorname{softmax}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X} + c_{j}^{*})(\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}$$
(42)

That equation implies that $\tilde{L} = L$. As a consequence, we find that

$$\{\operatorname{softmax}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}))\mathbb{X}+c_{j}): j\in[\tilde{L}]\}=\{\operatorname{softmax}(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0}+\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}+c_{j}^{*}): j\in[L]\}$$

for almost surely X. By relabelling the indices, we can assume without loss of generality that for any $j \in [L]$

softmax(
$$\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\mathbf{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j^*))\mathbb{X} + c_j^*)$$
 = softmax($\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\mathbf{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\mathbf{B}_j)\sigma_1(\mathbf{A}_j))\mathbb{X} + c_j)$,

for almost surely X. Given the invariance to translation of the softmax function, the equation (42) leads to

$$\sum_{j=1}^{\tilde{L}} \exp(c_j) \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_j)\sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_j))\mathbb{X}) (\boldsymbol{M}_V^0 + \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_j)\sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_j))\mathbb{X}$$
$$= \sum_{j=1}^{L} \exp(c_j^*) \exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_j^*))\mathbb{X}) (\boldsymbol{M}_V^0 + \sigma_2(\boldsymbol{B}_j^*)\sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A}_j^*))\mathbb{X}, \quad (43)$$

for almost surely X.

Now, the index set [L] can be partitioned into \tilde{m} subsets $\tilde{K}_1, \tilde{K}_2, \ldots, \tilde{K}_{\tilde{m}}$ where $\tilde{m} \leq L$, such that $\exp(c_j) = \exp(c_{j'}^*)$ for any indices $j, j' \in \tilde{K}_i$ and $i \in [\tilde{m}]$. Thus, equation (43) can be rewritten as follows:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{j \in \tilde{K}_{i}} \exp\left(c_{j}\right) \exp\left(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}))\mathbb{X}\right) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}))\mathbb{X}$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^{\tilde{m}} \sum_{j \in \tilde{K}_{i}} \exp\left(c_{j}^{*}\right) \exp\left(\mathbb{X}^{\top} (\boldsymbol{M}_{Q}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}\right) (\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0} + \sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X},$$

for almost surely X. The above equation implies that

$$\{(\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0}+\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}))\mathbb{X}: j\in\tilde{K}_{i}\}=\{(\boldsymbol{M}_{V}^{0}+\sigma_{2}(\boldsymbol{B}_{j}^{*})\sigma_{1}(\boldsymbol{A}_{j}^{*}))\mathbb{X}: j\in\tilde{K}_{i}\},$$

for any $i \in [\tilde{m}]$ and for almost surely X. Since the activation functions σ_1 and σ_2 are algebraically independent, the above result indicates that

$$\sum_{i=1}^{\tilde{m}} \sum_{j \in \tilde{K}_i} \exp\left(c_j\right) \delta_{(\boldsymbol{B}_j, \boldsymbol{A}_j)} = \sum_{i=1}^{\tilde{m}} \sum_{j \in \tilde{K}_i} \exp\left(c_j^*\right) \delta_{(\boldsymbol{B}_j^*, \boldsymbol{A}_j^*)}.$$

As a consequence, $G \equiv G_*$ and the proof is completed.

A.4. Proof of Proposition A.1

Recall from the setting that $(X_1, Y_1), (X_2, Y_2), \dots, (X_n, Y_n) \in \mathbb{R}^{\bar{d}} \times \mathbb{R}^{\bar{d}}$ are i.i.d. samples from the following regression model:

$$Y_i = f_{\bar{G}_*}(\boldsymbol{X}_i) + \varepsilon_i, \quad i = 1, 2, \dots, n,$$

where the Gaussian noises $\varepsilon_1, \ldots, \varepsilon_n$ are i.i.d. and satisfy that $\mathbb{E}[\varepsilon_i | \mathbf{X}_i] = 0$ and $\operatorname{Var}(\varepsilon_i | \mathbf{X}_i) = \sigma^2 I_{\bar{d}}$ for all $i \in [n]$. Furthermore, $f_{\bar{G}_*}(.)$ admits the following form:

$$f_{\bar{G}_*}(\boldsymbol{X}) := \sum_{j=1}^{L} \frac{\exp(\mathbb{X}^{\top}(\boldsymbol{M}_Q^0 + \boldsymbol{W}_{2,j}^* \boldsymbol{B}_j^* \boldsymbol{W}_{1,j}^* \boldsymbol{A}_j^*) \boldsymbol{M}_K^0 \mathbb{X} + c_j^*)}{\bar{D}_f(\mathbb{X})} \cdot (\boldsymbol{M}_V^0 + \boldsymbol{W}_{2,j}^* \boldsymbol{B}_j^* \boldsymbol{W}_{1,j}^* \boldsymbol{A}_j^*) \mathbb{X}_j$$

where we denote $\bar{D}_f(\mathbb{X}) = \sum_{k=1}^L \exp(\mathbb{X}^\top (\mathbf{M}_Q^0 + \mathbf{W}_{2,k}^* \mathbf{B}_k^* \mathbf{W}_{1,k}^* \mathbf{A}_k^*) \mathbf{M}_K^0 \mathbb{X} + c_k^*)$. Finally, the least-square estimator \bar{G}_n takes the following form:

$$\bar{G}_n := \arg\min_{G \in \bar{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)} \sum_{i=1}^n \|Y_i - f_G(\boldsymbol{X}_i)\|^2,$$

From the Gaussianity assumption of $\varepsilon_i | \mathbf{X}_i$ for all $i \in [n]$, we have $Y_i | \mathbf{X}_i \sim \mathcal{N}(f_{\bar{G}_*}(\mathbf{X}_i), \sigma^2 I_{\bar{d}})$ for all $i \in [n]$. Therefore, the least square estimator \bar{G}_n is indeed a maximum likelihood estimator with respect to the data $Y_1 | \mathbf{X}_1, \ldots, Y_n | \mathbf{X}_n$, which takes the following form:

$$\bar{G}_n \in \operatorname*{arg\,max}_{G \in \bar{\mathcal{G}}_{L'}(\Theta)} rac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^n \log(p(Y_i | f_G(\boldsymbol{X}_i), \sigma^2 I_{\bar{d}})).$$

Here, $p(Y_i|f_G(X_i), \sigma^2 I_{\bar{d}})$ stands for multivariate Gaussian distribution with mean $f_G(X)$ and covariance matrix $\sigma^2 I_{\bar{d}}$. An application of Theorem 7.4 from (van de Geer, 2000) leads to

$$h(p(Y|f_{\bar{G}_n}(\boldsymbol{X}), \sigma^2 I_{\bar{d}}), p(Y|f_{\bar{G}_*}(\boldsymbol{X}), \sigma^2 I_{\bar{d}})) = \mathcal{O}_P(\sqrt{\log(n)/n}),$$

where h stands for the Hellinger distance. As the Hellinger distance between two multivariate Gaussian distributions has closed-form expression, direct calculation yields that

$$h^{2}(p(Y|f_{\bar{G}_{n}}(\boldsymbol{X}), \sigma^{2}I_{\bar{d}}), p(Y|f_{\bar{G}_{*}}(\boldsymbol{X}), \sigma^{2}I_{\bar{d}})) = 1 - \exp\left\{-\frac{1}{8\sigma^{2}}\|f_{\bar{G}_{n}}(\boldsymbol{X}) - f_{\bar{G}_{*}}(\boldsymbol{X})\|^{2}\right\}.$$

Therefore, for sufficiently large n, for some universal constant C the above inequality leads to

$$\begin{split} \|f_{\bar{G}_n}(\boldsymbol{X}) - f_{\bar{G}_*}(\boldsymbol{X})\|^2 &\leq 8\sigma^2 \log\left(\frac{1}{1 - C\log(n)/n}\right) \\ &= 8\sigma^2 \log\left(1 + \frac{C\log(n)/n}{1 - C\log(n)/n}\right) \\ &\leq 8\sigma^2 \cdot \frac{C\log(n)/n}{1 - C\log(n)/n} \\ &\leq 16\sigma^2 C\log(n)/n. \end{split}$$

That inequality is equivalent to

$$\|f_{\bar{G}_n}(\boldsymbol{X}) - f_{\bar{G}_*}(\boldsymbol{X})\| = \mathcal{O}_P(\sqrt{\log(n)/n}).$$

As a consequence, we find that

$$||f_{\bar{G}_n} - f_{\bar{G}_*}||_{L^2(\mu)} = \mathcal{O}_P(\sqrt{\log(n)/n})$$

The proof of the proposition is completed.

B. Experimental Details

B.1. Hyperparameters

For the vision tasks, we use grid search to tune the learning rate in the range of $\{0.001, 0.005, 0.01, 0.05, 0.1\}$, and the weight decay in the range of $\{0.0001, 0.0005, 0.001, 0.01, 0.1\}$. Other hyperparameters are reported in the tables below:

Table 7. Hyperparameter configurations of RepLoRA for ViT-B/16 on the vision tasks.

Hyperparameters (RepLoRA)	Classification	Video-Action Recognition				
Rank r		8				
α	8					
Dropout		0				
Base Optimizer		AdamW				
Lr Scheduler		Cosine				
Batch size	64	512				
Warmup steps		100				
Epochs	100	90				

Table 8. Hyperparameter configurations of RepLoRA for LLaMA-7B/13B on the commonsense reasoning tasks.

Hyperparameters (RepLoRA)	LLaM	IA-7B	LLaMA-13B						
Rank r	16	32	16	32					
α	32	64	32	64					
Dropout		0.	05						
Base Optimizer	AdamW								
LR	2.00E - 04	1.00E - 04	2.00E - 04	1.00E - 04					
Lr Scheduler	Linear								
Batch size	32								
Warmup steps	100								
Epochs	3								

 Table 9. Hyperparameter configurations of RepLoRA for VL-BART on the Image/Video-Text Understanding tasks.

 Hyperparameters (RepLoRA)

 Image-Text
 Video-Text

(Reploka)	Intage-Text	VIGCO-ICAT				
Rank r	128					
α	12	28				
Dropout	()				
Base Optimizer	Ada	mW				
LR	1.00E - 03	3.00E - 04				
Lr Scheduler	Lin	lear				
Batch size	300	40				
Warmup ratio	0	.1				
Epochs	20	7				

C. Additional Experiments

C.1. Sample Efficiency on the FGVC Datasets

C.2. Linear vs Non-linear Reparameterization

Recall that in our practical method, the low-rank matrices are given by:

Table 10. Detail statistic of RepLoRA and LoRA sample efficiencies on five FGVC datasets.												
	f	CUB_200_2011	NABirds	OxfordFlower	StanfordDogs	StanfordCars	AVG					
	0.01	10.1	2.2	15.1	12.1	13.3	10.56					
	0.1	70.6	50.3	71.6	65.3	60.2	63.6					
LoRA	0.3	75.1	70.8	85.3	80.2	73.3	76.94					
	0.5	80.1	76.9	96.2	85	75.5	82.74					
	1	84.6	78.2	98.9	85.1	77.1	84.78					
	0.01	50.2	40.1	55.3	51.2	59.8	51.32					
	0.1	80.2	79.6	85.9	80.8	79.1	81.12					
RepLoRA	0.3	85.3	85.9	93.1	79.1	81.6	85.0					
	0.5	87.9	86	98.9	86.3	84.9	88.8					
	1	89.1	86.1	99.3	91.2	87.6	90.66					







Figure 4. Visualization of sample efficiency of LoRA and RepLoRA on five FGVC Datasets.

$$A_Q = \sigma_1^A(A), B_Q = \sigma_1^B(B)$$
$$A_V = \sigma_2^A(A), B_V = \sigma_2^B(B)$$

For the linear reparameterization, σ_1^A , σ_2^A , σ_1^B , σ_2^B were implemented with linear layers without activation. For the nonlinear reparameterization setting, these functions were implemented with a two-layer neural network with a hidden dimension of 64 and sigmoid activation functions on all settings.

Detail results. The tables below report all results for linear vs. non-linear reparameterization

Method	CIFAR100	Caltech101	DTD	Flower102	Pets	NHNS	Sun397	Camelyon	EuroSAT	Resisc45	Retinopathy	Clevr-Count,	Clevr-Dist	DMLab	KITTI	dSpr-Loc	dSpr-Ori	sNORB-Azim	sNORB-Ele	AVG
LoRA	67.1	91.4	69.4	98.2	90.4	85.3	54	84.9	95.3	84.4	73.6	82.9	69.2	49.8	78.5	75.7	47.1	31	44	72.2
RepLoRA (Linear)	70.1	93.1	71.7	98.9	93.3	89	56	90.4	95.8	86.3	75.6	83.2	70.6	54.6	76.7	80.6	48	31.3	39.9	73.9
RepLoRA (Non-linear)	73.2	94.1	73.3	99.3	94.4	89.1	58.9	89.2	97.5	87.9	77.8	85.1	72.6	55.7	81.2	81.7	49.2	35.7	47.3	75.9

Table 11. Image classification accuracy of Linear vs. Non-linear Reparameterization on VTAB-1K.

Table 12. Image classification accuracy of Linear vs. Non-linear Reparameterization on FGVC datasets.

Method	CUB_200_2011	NABirds	OxfordFlower	StanfordDogs	StanfordCars	AVG
LoRA	84.6	78.2	98.9	85.1	77.1	84.7
RepLoRA (Linear)	88.6	85.2	98.1	89.9	83.3	89.0
RepLoRA (Non-linear)	89.1	86.1	99.3	91.2	87.6	90.7

Table 13. Video action recognition performance of Linear vs. Non-linear Reparameterization on SSv2 and HMDB51 datasets.

			SSv	2	HMDB51		
Method	Model	Pretraining	#Params (M)	Acc@1	РРТ	Acc@1	РРТ
LoRA	Video Swin-B	Kinetics400	0.75	38.34	0.37	62.12	0.60
RepLoRA (Linear)	Video Swin-B	Kinetics400	0.91	41.89	0.40	66.01	0.63
RepLoRA (Non-linear)	Video Swin-B	Kinetics400	1.45	43.12	0.41	68.23	0.64

Table 14. Performance of performance of Linear vs. Non-linear Reparameterization on the Commonsense Reasoning task.

	PEFT Method	BoolQ	PIQA	SIQA	HellaSwag	WinoGrande	ARC-e	ARC-c	OBQA	AVG
	LoRA	67.2	79.4	76.6	78.3	78.4	77.1	61.5	74.2	74.0875
LLaMA-7B	RepLoRA (Linear)	67.1	81.7	79.3	77.9	79.6	78.4	64.1	77.4	75.6875
	RepLoRA (Non-linear)	71.8	84.1	78.9	85.2	83.3	82.4	66.2	81.2	79.1375
	LoRA	71.7	82.4	79.6	90.4	83.6	83.1	68.5	82.1	80.175
LLaMA-13B	RepLoRA (Linear)	72.6	82.2	82.3	90.4	84.1	82.9	67.9	83.9	80.7875
	RepLoRA (Non-linear)	73.1	85.2	84.7	91.1	85.9	84.7	73.4	85.6	82.9625

Table 15. Performance of Linear vs Non-linear reparameterization on the image-text understanding task on VL-BART.

Method		VQA	GQA	NVLR	COCO Cap	Avg.
	LoRA	65.2	53.6	71.9	115.3	76.5
	RepLoRA (Linear)	65.5	55	72.3	115.9	77.2
	RepLoRA (Non-linear)	66.5	55.4	74.2	116.2	78.1

Table 16. Performance of Linear vs Non-linear reparameterization on the video-text understanding task on VL-BART.

Method	TVQA	How2QA	TVC	YC2C	Avg.
LoRA	75.5	72.9	44.6	140.9	83.5
RepLoRA (Linear)	76.3	73.4	44.9	143.2	84.5
RepLoRA (Non-linear)	77.8	75.1	46.6	151.6	87.8